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MANAGEMENT OP THE STUDENT AID
DELIVERY SYSTEM

THURSDAY, MAY 15, 1997

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,

Washington, DC.
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:22 a.m., in room

SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator James M. Jef-
fords (chairman of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Jeffords and Coats.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

The CHAIRMAN. The Committee on Labor and Human Resources
will come to order.

We are here today to return to hearings on the Higher Education
Act. This is the seventh in a series of hearings related to the reau-
thorization of the Higher Education Act. This morning, we are fo-
cusing on the management structure of the Office of Postsecondary
Education, fondly referred to as "OPE," for the financial aid deliv-
ery system.

On the surface, this may appear to be a tedious topic. It is far
more appealing to talk about the millions of low-and middle-income
students who are in college today because of the financial assist-
ance made available by the Federal Government than to worry
about all the administration. What we cannot afford to forget, how-
ever, is that the operation that supports these activities is essential
to the success of our broad policies.

We want the management structure to support the highest per-
formance level of delivery for students and families who depend
upon financial aid to finance higher education. I and other mem-
bers of the committee on Labor and Human Resources have a long-
standing interest in management of the delivery system. We be-
lieve that strong leadership guided by a sound plan are necessary
factors to effectively manage a cutting-edge operation. We are look-
ing forward to working with OPE to improve the delivery system
through this reauthorization.

The administration of the Title IV delivery system is an enor-
mously complex operation. OPE has been charged with managing
the Title IV programs which disburse over $40 billion in aid each
year. This is comparable in size to the most sophisticated financial
services companies. The delivery system supporting these activities
costs $325 million annually. Student aid is useful only if it is deliv-

(1)



2

ered into the hands of the students. The Federal Government has
a responsibility to ensure an equitable, effective delivery process.

Unfortunately, warning signs are on the horizon that we may not
be able to rely completely on the current process, and we are here
to help discern whether there are problems and how we can help
to remedy any problems that we find.

The Senate has been concerned for a number of years about the
efficiency and integrity of the OPE delivery system. The various
programs operate independently of each other, with redundant
data. My colleagues and I have repeatedly called for improvements
to a system that has been identified as outdated, inefficient and
prone to breakdown by the General Accounting Office, the Office of
Inspector General and the Advisory Committee on Student Finan-
cial Assistance.

Recently, representatives of the higher education community
communicated similar concerns in the form of reauthorization pro-
posals requesting that Congress consider major changes in the
structure of the student aid delivery system.

While there is not yet agreement about what new structure
would best serve students, institutions, States and taxpayers, there
appears to be consensus that the status quo is unacceptable. We
have received reauthorization proposals from the education commu-
nity that range from implementing a performance-based organiza-
tion within OPE to privatizing student aid delivery.

The community consensus that a major change is required is
based on the widely acknowledged finding that recent system and
contract problems are serious, pervasive and systematic. No pro-
gram, major system or contract has been spared. Students, institu-
tions and States have all been affected.

However, OPE's response to these realities has yet to convince
the community that they can manage Title IV delivery in a manner
that will eliminate the instability and burden caused by recurring
system and contract problems.

I recognize that some view this hearing as a partisan attack on
the Department of Education. I am not concerned about making a
partisan statement, but I am concerned that students and families
receive Federal assistance in a timely fashion and that the Federal
fiscal interest be upheld. Concerns raised by a combination of
voices ranging from the GAO to the IG, the Advisory Committee
and the community have led to this hearing being scheduled.

Attempts in the past to address this problem have not been to-
tally successful, and I hope that today's hearings will jump-start
such a discussion.

I look forward to working cooperatively with the Department of
Education. I admire the personnel who work there. I hope and be-
lieve that there may be systems problems which I think, coopera-
tively, we can work together to solve.

Mr. Longanecker, I understand you have a rather lengthy state-ment
Mr. LONGANECKER. I have an abbreviated one, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. OK, fine. I can assure you that your total state-

ment has already been reviewed, and we appreciate your willing-
ness to cooperate with our time constraints, so thank you very
much.
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Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF DAVID A. LONGANECKER, ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY, OFFICE OF POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION, U.S. DE-
PARTMENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOM-
PANIED BY BETSY HICKS, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY
FOR STUDENT FINANCIAL AID PROGRAMS
Mr. LONGANECKER. For the record, I am David Longanecker, and

I am the assistant secretary for postsecondary education. I am ac-
companied today here at the table by Betsy Hicks, who is the dep-
uty assistant secretary for student financial assistance. I appre-
ciate my full remarks being placed in the record, and I will be more
succinct.

As always, it is a pleasure to appear before your committee. I
would admit that the title you selected for this hearing caught us
a little off-guard. While $320 million is an awful lot of money, and
we recognize that, it is from our perspective a reasonable amount
to spend to protect the more than actually $140 billion that in one
way or another, we oversee each yearthe $40 billion we put out
each year, but then there is $100 billion that is still in repayment
on student loans, so that is a tremendous Federal investment, and
we think this is a reasonable amount to pay for that. Whether it
is enough, too much, or too little, however, is really less the issue
than whether we are spending those dollars wisely, and that is
what we really want to talk to you about today.

With our testimony this morning, we hope that you will better
understand the management environment that we inherited, the
progress we have made to date in managing the student financial
aid programs, which we think has been substantial, and the chal-
lenges that lie ahead of us and what we have in mind for address-
ing those challenges.

In our prepared text, I discuss how the $320 million actually,
for this year, fiscal year97, it is $305 millionis spent. About $80
million of that is spent on the original application process for the
10 million students who apply through the Free Application for
Federal Student Financial Aid, the so-called FAFSA, and for cus-
tomer inquiries and customer support. Another $41 million is spent
to originate and disseminate or disburse our Federal student aid to
the 7 million students who ultimately do get Federal assistance;
about $126 million will go to servicing and collections in all Federal
programs, except, of course, those servicing and collection costs
that are really not visible in the same way in the budget for FFEL
because they are part of the subsidy structure to the lenders. Then,
the remaining $58 million pays for our program management and
oversight activities of the approximately 7,000 schools and 6,000
lenders and other entities with whom we work every year.

We have done a great deal over the last 4 years to assure that
those resources are used wisely and are providing quality education
to students and service to institutions.

Obviously, we think one of our most successful efforts to date in
that regard has been direct lending. In great part, we proposed
that program because the reports by the GAO and others and our
own experience convinced us that there were fundamental flaws in
the bank-based FFEL program that could best be addressed by cre-
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ating a brand, new program and so evolved direct lending, and it
has lived up to all of our expectations. And not only that, but I
think almost everybody in the higher education community now
agrees that our strong performance in direct lending and bringing
up direct lending contributed substantially to improvements in per-
formance of the FFEL program as well.

As committed as we are to direct lendingand we arewe are
also working very hard to improve management of all of our exist-
ing management activities and responsibilities. Thanks in great
part to the laws that you provided in the 1990's and the teeth that
were in those laws, we have been able to bring down the default
rate from 22.4 percent to 10.7 percent, and we have been able to
reduce default claims by 40 percent at the same time that borrow-
ing in the programs went up by 60 percent, a substantial accom-
plishment. We have been able to more than double our collections
on defaults that are done by the Department, now collecting more
than $2 billion per year. And that is all very good news. Now, cred-
it for that can and should be shared broadly, but certainly we be-
lieve some of the credit should accrue to the Department.

We have also worked to improve the student aid delivery system
by providing more vigilant oversight of the schools. We have re-
moved more than 650 schools from eligibility, another 200 from
student loan eligibility through the default rate procedures, and we
have denied applications to participate from a much larger share
of the schools applying because they were not prepared to partici-
pate adequately in these programs than had been the case before
we came to town. Another 1,000 schools have received only provi-
sional certification because it appeared that they may be putting
Federal dollars and students' education at risk, so we are observing
them more closely.

On the staffing side, we have recruited and trained a stable and
able senior staff, both political and career. Betsy is an example of
the kind of superb manager that the Secretary has sought to bring
into the Department to provide vision, leadership and stability; and
Gerry Russomano, who is sitting behind us and is the head of our
systems area, is the kind of career staff person that we have re-
cruited and brought in to provide the team around us of career pro-
fessionals to help us manage this organization much better than
has been its historical precedent. These people know their business,
and they are demonstrating that strong performance-based man-
agement is entirely possible within a Federal entity.

With respect to computer systems, we have brought into exist-
ence the long awaitedand we think unfairly malignedNational
Student Loan Data System. It is saving the Federal Government
many times over every year what it is costing us already in its first
2 years of operation. In addition to the savings, though, which are
important, it is making the job of administering this program for
schools much easier, allowing institutions to process both the finan-
cial aid transcripts, the so-called FATs, and the Student Status
Confirmation Reports, the SSCRs, electronically through the Na-
tional Student Loan Data System rather than via the paper proc-
essing that was required until this system came on line.

We have also made substantial improvements in the quality of
the data in that data system, improving the notoriously bad histori-
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cal data from the guaranty agencies, thanks in great part to some
really fine work by our chief financial officer's office.

Yes, the programs cost more than the original amount, but it is
not because of poor management, which is implied by the ref-
erences to terms like "cost overruns," but because of the success of
the program. The scope of this program has increased substan-
tially. We are processing larger volumes of student loans today
than anticipated back in the early 1990's, and we have expanded
the scope of services and programs covered.

Just for an example, we did not have a direct loan program when
this was envisioned, and when we brought on a major new Federal
program, that had to be incorporated into the National Student
Loan Data System, and that obviously cost us some resources. We
have been working to improve the way in which students apply for
Federal aid through the FAFSAs that I mentioned earlier. We just
demonstrated a couple of months ago to the higher education com-
munity a new FAFSA on the Web, one with strong security for pro-
tection of privacy, I might mention, contrary to some that you have
been talking about recently, and that will be available broadly to
the community next month.

I see the red light, and still have some more to say. May I take
a couple more minutes?

The CHAIRMAN. That is all right. You can continue a little while
longer. That is just a warning.

Mr. LONGANECKER. Thank you, Senator.
Without a doubt, I think our best work on improving the delivery

of student aid has been through the technology that we developed
for direct student loans. Through that program, we clearly set the
industry standard; it is the model that I think we are looking to
for the future for our other activities. In 3 years, our performance
in that program has captured more than one-third of the market
in student loans, from a well-established, mature student loan in-
dustry.

What we have is essentially a totally electronic program which,
in stark contrast to the FFEL program, provides real-time data on
student loan volume, delinquencies and defaults. If you call us to-
morrow, we can tell you what our volume is in that program.

We have already made more than $18 billion in loans through
that program; about one-quarter of the more than 2 million stu-
dents who borrowed direct lending are already in repayment, and
we have collected more than $700 million in that program, so it is
a program that is up and running.

As good as it is, it has not occurred without some start-up prob-
lems. Recently, we transitioned from one contractor for all direct
loan origination and servicing functions to separate contractors for
loan origination and loan servicing. We did that for very sound rea-
sonsto achieve administrative cost savings, to improve customer
service through the use of competitive performance contracting,
and perhaps most important, to build in better management infor-
mation systems to make sure that we were protecting the Federal
investment. But as you have probably heard, the conversion of at
least that first part of the transition, loan origination, has not gone
as smoothly as we had hoped it would. Although we and our con-
tractors worked very hard to make sure that it would be a smooth
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transition, unfortunately, the schools in direct lending experienced
an initial fall-off in service when the conversion occurred, and we
feel very badly about that.

Everything we see at the present time suggests that the roughest
aspects of that transition lie behind us and that very soon, those
direct lending schools will be appreciating the same customer de-
light in terms of service that we were providing them up to that
point. But we nonetheless have been very concerned about that and
are sorry that it occurred.

Now, with respect to the second part of the conversion, the stu-
dent loan servicing, we have three new serving contracts that are
progressing quite smoothly, and although for legitimate reasons,
we moved the target implementation date from July 1 to mid-Au-
gust on those, that really presents no problem, because those stu-
dentswhat we brought these on for was to deal with the influx
of volume that will come from the third year of activity in the pro-
gram, and those loans will not come into repayment by and large
until later this fall.

So we have done much to improve the way we serve you and stu-
dents and our many other partners, but we are not finished. We,
like most of the others with whom you will talk today, believe that
the student financial aid system should be redesigned and modern-
ized. We are doing the best we can within the current parameters
of the program, the current sphere, but we think that a new ap-
proach can do much better and can save you substantial money.

I had the opportunity to see Mr. Nassirian's testimony, which he
shared with us, and I believe that he has captured quite well the
reasons why this reengineering process is needed. To that end, we
established the Project EASI, which stands for "Easy Access for
Students and Institutions," which is an effort to work with our
many partners to design a new delivery system that meets all of
our Federal objectives of exceptional service to students and excep-
tional accountability to the public, also allowing a much simpler,
better understood, less burdensome and more timely delivery of
aid, not just Federal aid, but all student financial aid.

EASI has been at its task for about 2 years, and while we and
others might have hoped for more rapid progress, effectively col-
laboration, as you know from your jobs, takes time, particularly
when dealing with something as complex as the current financial
aid system and with the diversity of interests that are reflected in
the communities with which we work.

But we are now beginning to see the fruits of the EASI effort.
We have established a vision which calls for a facile, integrated,
overall information and delivery aid system. In September, we will
receive the initial design on the system's architecture that will be
necessary to achieve the Federal component of the EASI vision,
and very shortly we will be adopting a strategy for modifying the
National Student Loan Data System 'so that it better fits that vi-
sion and logical systems architecture.

This is really a very exciting project. In fact, I think it is a very
exciting time for us. And that project, we believe, stands to greatly
benefit not only the Federal Government but virtually all the part-
ners with whom we work.
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Today, you will hear from some of our partners about their con-
cerns and about other ways in which they think we could be mov-
ing, from the ideas that you mentioned of totally privatizing the
system to perhaps going to performance-based organizations or
doing it within the current structure through significant revisions.
Those, we think are all important things for us to look at. The De-
partment, the administration, has not taken a position about what
type of organization will best serve the needs of students and the
Federal Government because we think it is premature to do that.
We believe that that is the cart before the horse. We believe the
first step needs to be to forge that broad consensus on how we
want this system to be improved. Obviously essential to our inter-
est as the Federal Government in these discussions is balancing
the needs of students and schools and partners with our need for
substantial and defensible accountability for the use of Federal
funds.

Once we have established those shared objectives on what the
State of the art delivery system should be and how it should func-
tion, then we can address the best type of organization to create
and run that system, and that is in essence what the task of EASI
is from our perspective.

So that is a brief picture of where we came into this picture,
what we have accomplished over the past 4 years, which we believe
is substantial, as I mentioned, and what challenges we see ahead
and what strategies we are developing to address them. I hope this
is helpful to you. We too will look forward to working with you.
Some of this is a management challenge that we have today; some
of it will require substantial work with the Congress and with the
changing of the Act, and we look forward to working with you to-
ward that.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Longanecker follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAVID A LONGANECKER

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am pleased to be here today to
discuss what the Department of Education is doing to improve the delivery of stu-
dent financial aid. This year more than $40 billion in financial assistance in the
form of grants, loans, and work-study aid will be awarded to over 7 million under-
graduate and graduate students at about 7,000 postsecondary schools. In addition
to overseeing the delivery of most of that aid, the Department is responsible for
monitoring the repayment of nearly $100 billion in Federal direct and guaranteed
student loans made in previous years. In relation to these sums, the $320 million
referred to in the title of this hearing, though certainly a large amount of money,
is not a unreasonable sum to be spending to deliver and protect the Federal invest-
ment in student assistance. The central issue is whether this $320 million is being
well spent in protecting the Federal interest.

We at the Department believe those funds are being spent wisely. Let me begin
by sharing with you what that sumand it's actually closer to $305 milliongoes
for. We will spend that amount this year for contracts supporting the student aid
system. That appropriated amount will pay, first, for processing approximately 10
million FAFSASthe Free Application for Federal Student Aidused in the award
of Federal, State, ad institutional aid, as well as for customer support services for
students and their families, schools, States, lenders, guaranty agencies, and second-
ary markets. Second, it will cover origination and disbursement costs associated
with Pell Grants, Campus-Based aid (Perkins loans, Supplemental Educational Op-
portunity Grants, and Work-study Aid), and Direct Loans. Third, it will pay for
servicing and collections costs associated with the Ford Direct Loan Program and
the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP). Finally, it will go for ex-
penses incurred in program management and oversight of the 7,000 or so schools
participating in Federal aid programs plus the approximately 6,000 entities (lend-
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era, guaranty agencies, loan servicera, etc.) involved in administering the FFEL pro-
gram.

THE CHALLENGE
When I joined the Department of EducatiOn four years ago as the Assistant Sec-

retary for Postsecondary Education, Secretary Riley invited me to his office and
gave me a GAO document entitled High Risk Report: Guaranteed Student Loans,
which had just been issued in December 1992. That report identified the FFEL pro-
gram as one of 17 federal programs considered to be at "high risk" of fostering
waste; fraud, abuse, and mismanagement. GAO said that the structure of FFELP
"is overly complex, and many participants have little or no incentive to prevent loan
defaults. Lenders and State agencies [that guarantee the loans) benefit from making
loans, but generally do not bear any financial risk . . . . Nearly all the risk falls
to the Federal Government . . . .7 Because of the high number of guaranteed student
loans in default, GAO concluded that the Department had not been protecting the
financial interest of the Federal Government and U.S. taxpayers.

After considering this criticismand the GAO was not alone in making itwe
agreed that FFELP was structurally flawed. The incentives in FFELP did not oper-
ate properly to prevent defaults, and the information available to administer the
program was inadequate. All the Department could do was audit what occurred
after the fact. One of the ways GAO suggested improving accountability was
through a direct loan program, which was being considered in the Congress. Presi-
dent Clinton proposed and the Congress enacted the Student Loan Reform Act of
1993, which created the William D. Ford Federal Direct Loan Program. In that sys-
tem, electronic data would be available on how much money schools were drawing
down to make loans and how much they were disbursing to students, allowing us
to actually manage the program. At the same time, we recognized that we were also
responsible for improving the woefully inadequate management of the FFEL pro-
gram.

This Department continues to manage two strong loan programs, and has pro-
posed to Congress in its fiscal year 1998 Budget a number of changes to ensure eq-
uity for borrowers in both programs, including increased benefits to FFEL borrowers
such as flexible repayment options, competitive interest rates on consolidation loans,
and retention of interest subsidy upon consolidation. These benefits are in addition
to large reductions in origination fees for borrowers in both programs. The Presi-
dent's Budget will also strengthen the FFEL program by streamlining functions and
creating financial incentives that will reduce the need for regulation ad will save
taxpayer funds.

IMPROVEMENTS IN OVERSIGHT AND MANAGEMENT
Our determined efforts to better manage the FFEL program, with help from the

Congress through legislative changes, resulted in significant improvement, as dem-
onstrated by a few numbers. The national FFEL cohort default rate declined from
22.4 percent for the 1990 cohort to j0.7 peicent for the 1994 cohort. Federal pay-
ments for defaulted FFE1.6 have declined about 40 percent, from $3.6 billion in fis-
cal year 1991 to $2.2 billion in fiscal year 1996, despite a 60 percent increase in
the volume of loans in repayment during the same period. And collections on de-
faulted loans increased from $1 billion in fiscal year 1992 to $2.2 billion in fiscal
year 1996.

The student aid delivery system is also better today than it was four years ago
for a number of reasons. One is that the Department committed itself to reforming
the delivery system and to listening to constructive suggestions for doing so. A re-
cent GAO report (Department of Education: Status of Actions to Improve the Man-
agement of Student Financial Aid, July 1996) noted that between April 1991 and
July 1995 the Congress, the GAO, and the Department's Office of the Inspector Gen-
eral made 205 recommendations for improving the delivery of student aid. The De-
partment has acted on over 90 percent of those recommendations. Of those we did
not implement, many require legislative changes.

One of the major ways we acted to improve the delivery system and better guard
taxpayers money was to strengthen gate keeping procedures to keep unscrupulous
schools from participating in Federal student aid programs. Over the past 4 years,
the Department's actions have led to the removal of 875 schools, including 672
schools from all student aid programs and an additional 203 from Federal loan pro-
grams. These actions are the result of legislation enacted by Congress in 1990 and
1992 that gave the Department more tools to manage Federal student aid.

Postsecondery institutions must now meet rigorous certification standards to be-
come eligible to participate in Federal student aid programs. The Department has
denied about 33 percent of the initial school: applications to participate in aid pro-
grams in the last 3 years, double what the pefntage was in 1990. Approved
schools must also meet higher standards of financial responsibility and administra-
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tive capability. Schools of questionable capacity are given only provisional certifi-
cation and are subject to expedited administrative review so that the Department
can move quickly to eliminate them from participating in aid programs should prob-
lems arise. Over 1,000 schools have been placed on provisional certification during
the past 4 years.

The Department has also brought stable leadership to student aid programs. Be-
fore I arrived, the Office of Postsecondary Education was notorious for having "re-
volving door" leaders. In contrast, we have established a stable, capable team, in-
cluding Betsy Hicks, who serves as Deputy Assistant Secretary for Student Finan-
cial Aid Programs. She brings to her job extensive expertise as a nationally re-
spected financial aid administrator at Harvard University and has transformed the
Office of Student Financial Aid (OSFA) into a performance' driven organization.
During her tenure in the Department she has selected an able group of experienced
career officials to run the programs. Before she arrived, half of the senior managers
in her office were in temporary assignments. None of her senior managers is now
acting, rather they are doing. Jerry Russomano, Director of the Program Systems
Service which oversees Federal student aid computer systems, is an example of this
new leadership in OFSA. Mr. Russomano, who was hired last year, has over 20
years experience in information technology in the Departments of Defense and Com-
merce, and most recently was DirectOr of Business Process Reengineering at the
U.S. Patent and Trademark Office.

Modern technology is also helping the Department transform the delivery of stu-
dent aid. The National Student Loan Data System (NSLDS) is an example of this.
In a way, its name is a misnomer. It is really more a "National Student Aid Data
System because it is not only the first source of national data on student loans
including FFEL, Direct, and Perkins loansit also has data on Pell Grant recipients
and will in the future have data on recipients of other Federal grants and work-
study. Although implemented only two and one-half years ago and still growing, this
system contains over one billion records with information on over 34 million current
or past students, almost 90 million loans, and 14 million Pell Grants.

NSLDS now plays a central role in delivering student aid. It is routinely used in
prescreening applicants for Federal aid to eliminate those who are ineligible. From
January 1995 through the first half of 1996, NSLDS idled more than 125,000 appli-
cants as prior defaulters who were applying for additional financial aid, helping to
prevent as much as $310 million in future defaults and denying about $75 million
in Pell Grants to ineligible students. For almost a year, NSLDS also has been pro-
viding schools with electronic fmancial aid transcripts (so-called FATs) to help their
transfer students get Federal aid. Although many schools still request paper FATs
because they do not yet have the technological capacity to exploit NSLDS fully, the
system provided 45,000 electronic FATs last month alone. NSLDS is also being used
to enhance accountability in the delivery system. After initiating pilot testing last
year, the Department has used NSLDS since February to send Student Status Con-
firmation Reports (SSCRs) to schools to ensure that aid recipients are property en-
rolled. Previously, schools had to send these Reports in paper format to every guar-
anty agency used by one of their students. As you can imagine, this new process
of electronically confirming student enrollment is saving schools a lot of work.

I also want to take this opportunity to address concerns about NSLDS. Some have
alleged that NSLDS has had a cost overrun of $50 million based on the original
budget request submitted by the Bush administration. That request of $39 for a 5-
year contract was based on the underlying assumption that neither the scope of the
work nor loan volume would increase throughout the period. Both assumptions
quickly became outdated. New legislation significantly expanded loan eligibility and
loan hmits, resulting in a doubling of loan volume in the last 4 years. The scope
of work also increased as a direct result of increased customer demand for the en-
hanced capabilities of the system. In 1995, the Department determined that the ac-
tual costs of operating NSLDS would be higher than budgeted. Since then, all mate-
rials to Congressional appropriations and authorizing committees have reelected the
revised (higher) estimates. We expect that at the end of the 5-year contract, which
occurs in September 1997; that the annual costs for NSLDS will be approximately
$86 million. Since the current contract was awarded in 1992, technology has evolved
to reduce considerably the cost of computer processing and storage, and a recompeti-
tion would take advantage of these improvements.

The quality of the data in NSLDS has also been a matter of legitimate concern.
The data in NSLDS come primarily from guaranty agencies (or their servicers). The
guaranty agencies, in turn, receive data from banks and other lenders (or their
servicers). For many years, the Department did not pay adequate attention to the
quality of the data agencies (and banks) provided about FFEL loans. When the De-
partment started calculating guaranteed loan cohort default rates for individual

BEST COPY AVAILABLE 13



10

schools, many errors were identified. Under Secretary Riley's leadership, my office
has worked with the Office of the Chief Financial Officer to take vigorous steps to
address those problems, and we have made progress. For example, lust since Janu-
ary, the cumulative error rate on data submitted by guaranty agencies has declined
from about 15 percent to 6 percent. This is still too high, and we will continue work-
ing with our data suppliers to help them improve.

The Department is using technology to improve aid delivery in other ways as well.
Since 1995 we have encouraged students to send in the Free Application for Federal
Student Aid (FAFSA) electronically using the EDExpress software that the Depart-
ment provides schools to automate their interchange of data with the Department.
About two percent of students now apply for aid using FAFSA Express, software
provided directly to the applicant, which allows the Department to receive the data
over a modem. Students' applications for aid are also matched electronically with
data from the Immigration and Naturalization Service, the Selective Service, the So-
cial Security Administration, and the Department of Justice to assess their eligi-
bility for aid. Last year, about nine percent of students were identified this way for
additional review of their eligibility. The Department is also planning to put FAFSA
on the World Wide Web next month. We have been working on this project since
last summer and provided a demonstration to representatives of the postsecondary
education community two months ago. We believe this innovation will prove very
popular. We are emphasizing data security because of the sensitive nature of the
information students and parents must provide, but we believe that the strong secu-
rity measures we have taken, including the personal identification number (PIN)
codes, will make this innovation safe.

Perhaps the most effective use the Department has made of modem technology
is in the Ford Federal Direct Loan Program. With enactment of the Direct Loan pro-
gram in 1993, the Department set about creating a way to make it easy for students
to get loans through their schools, and that way involved extensive use of tech-
nology. Essentially, the Direct Loan program is totally electronic. We have electronic
data on student loan volume, delinquencies, and defaults for all direct loans. It is
only for guaranteed loans that others administer that we don't have this type of in-
formation, which is equally important in managing the FFEL program well. And the
taxpayers' financial interest in the Direct Loan and FFEL programs is virtually
identical.

In just three years of operation, the Direct Loan program has come to account for
over 35 percent of loan volume. In any other industry, an organization that took
over more than one-third of its market in such a short period of time would be prop-
erly celebrated for its innovativeness. Indeed, it took AT&T nine years to lose 30
percent of its long-distance telephone market to new competitors like MCI and
Sprint.

Many schools have realized the benefits of participating in the program, and the
number of schools in the program making loans has increased from 104 in the first
year to 1,295 currently. The total cumulative volume of Direct Loans rose from $1.6
billion in the first year to an estimated $18 billion today, going to about 2.3 million
borrowers. About $5.2 billion in Direct Loans are in repayment now, with 550,000
borrowers currently making payments. Total collections from all borrowers amount
to about $700 million.

While we are proud of the Department's performance in implementing Direct
Lending, we recognize that we can improve our management of it. For just that rea-
son we recently began a two-stage move from our original contractor to separate,
new contractors, one for origination ad another for servicing. We made these
changes to use more advanced technology in running the program and to reduce
Federal costs, both of which will occur under the new contracting arrangements.

The transition to new contractors has not been problem free. With respect to the
new loan origination contractor (Electronic Data Systems, or EDS), we experienced
some unfortunate but temporary degradation of service to the Direct Loan commu-
nity. We knew there would inevitably be some disruption in the transition. That is
why we began the transition during the period of lowest program activity (February
and March). We worked very hard to make a seamless transition. However, both
the Department and our contractor did not live up to our expectations regarding
computer systems activity and general customer service. This computer systems con-
version involved moving nearly 5 million student loan records to a new computer
environment. And it required doing so in a way that allowed the new system to
interface with the different computer systems managed by the nearly 1,300 schools
participating in Direct Lending.

The difficulties that we experienced in this process were regrettable. We hope that
those conversion problems are now mostly behind us. One consequence is that we
have a much stronger management information system that provides rapid feedback
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on what is going on in the program. This now gives us greater checks and balances
in the Direct Loan program than we had in the original contract, and than we have
ever had in the FFEL program.

The conversion to new student loan servicing contractors has proceeded much
more smoothly. Again, some context is useful in understanding our current cir-
cumstances. The number of loans entering repayment will increase substantially
this fall when the loans for students leaving school this spring enter repayment. We
recompeted the loan servicing contract to achieve the cost savings and performance
enhancements that result from competitive servicing. These new contractors are
scheduled to come on line in mid-August before the influx of new loans entering re-
payment this fall. While the Department had originally established a target date of
July 1, 1997, for bringing the new contractors on line, we moved this to mid-August
to extend the time available to thoroughly test the new loan servicing systems to
gain confidence that they are totally functional before coming on line. We want to
be sure that we continue to provide quality service in this program.

Diect Lending remains a superb program, providing exceptional value to students,
schools, and the Federal Government. We remain committed to making it the cen-
terpiece of a reinvented, integrated student aid system that provides the finest serv-
ice available anywhere.

MODERNIZING THE AID SYSTEM
While the Department believes that the current financial aid system is effective

in serving the 7 million students now receiving aid and in protecting the taxpayers'
dollars, we believe it can do much better. Today, the various systems delivering stu-
dent aid are incompletely integrated, financial data from aid programs are only par-
tially consolidated at the student level, and too many contractors use different oper-
ating systems in delivering aid.

The Department is committed to redesigning and modernizing the aid system to
address those issues using the latest information engineering and computer systems
technology. We have taken a number of steps in that direction. The most important
step is Project EASI, which stands for Easy Access for Students and Institutions.

Project EASI is a collaborative initiative to reeng.ineer student aid delivery and
improve customer access to information and funding for education beyond high
school. For about two years now, the Department has been meeting with a group
of representatives of students, schools, lenders, guaranty agencies, and secondary
markets (along with OMB) to design a state-of-the-art, comprehensive, and inte-
grated financial aid delivery system. Leadership has been provided by the Project
EASI Steering Committee chaired by Anna Griswold, Assistant Vice Provost for Stu-
dent Financial Aid, Pennsylvania State University, and Kay Jacks, Executive Direc-
tor for Enrollment Services, Colorado State University. Under the direction of Dep-
uty Assistant Secretary Betsy Hicks, the Department has also established a special
team to work on this project and hired several contractors to help design the sys-
tem.

Let me explain EASI briefly to you. Project EASI foresees the Department creat-
ing a student-centered delivery system with a single point of contact for information
on student aid. Initially, it will involve the delivery of just Federal assistance, but
the notion is to develop it in such a way that it will apply to all aid. Through EASI,
students will be able to apply for aid, determine their eligibility, and have their
aidwhether a Pell Grant; Direct, Perkins, or FFEL loan; work-study assistance;
or institutional or State aiddelivered to the school of their choice almost imme-
diately. Her leaving school, borrowers will be able to check on their loan balances
24 hours a day. Schools will be able to use EASI for enrollment tracking and report-
ing as well as for repayments. The Department will have access to a management
information system that will enable us to carry out program management, report-
ing, and oversight in a real-time environment. The use of common data definitions
conforming to electronic data interchange standards will ensure the highest quality
performance. If you are interested in more information on EASI, I encourage you
to look on the World Wide Web at www.ed.gov/EASUvision.html.

The breadth and direction of the EASI vision has raised concerns in a number
of quarters. Some institutions with limited computer capacity and skills are worried
they will be cut out of student aid. While we are taking steps to encourage all
schools participating in Federal student aid programs to use computers to exchange
data with the Department, access to EASI will be available by telephone or in wnt-
ing, as well as by computer. Others are concerned that EASI will be prohibitively
expensive. In fact, because EASI will streamline and simplify aid delivery, we expect
EASI to reduce costs not only to the Department but also to schools. Finally, some
people are frustrated that EASI is not a reality today. We have considerable sym-
pathy for this concern, but making sure that the 7 million students now getting aid
at 7,000 schools continue to get their aid while we modernize the delivery system



12

must be a paramount concern. Changing from a "stovepipe" structure of 16 different
Federal systems using 12 different contractors to a comprehensive, integrated deliv-
ery system involving a true partnership between the Federal Government and our
numerous public and private associates requires careful planning and deliberate im-
plementation.

Project EASI has made progress toward specifying functional requirements and
an initial cut at creating a technical architecture for a new delivery system. Mean-
while, the Department is moving ahead to modernize the delivery system with other
improvements consistent with EASI's vision. FAFSA on the Web will be available
in June, as I mentioned, and we are exploring the use of a multi-year promissory
note with the banking community, which would be used for both the Direct Loan
and FFEL programs. We are looking at industry best-practices of outstanding data
processing so that the Department does not own mainframes but is still able to get
the computer processing it needs. Furthermore, we are restructuring NSLDS. Al-
though not originally conceived that way, NSLDS is becoming a transactional data
base with most of the data necessary to support EASI. The Department, however,
is taking steps to make it easier to use and to reduce its costs.

The desire of some to modernize student aid delivery has led them to advocate
setting up new forms of organization to deliver student aid. Some, for example, are
proposing a mutual benefit corporation (MBC), which as I understand it is a non-
governmental corporation operating under a charter and bylaws approved by an ap-
propriate Federal agency that is set up to help run an industry. The best known
example is probably the Securities Industry Automation Corporation, a private firm
that administers the data exchange system on which securities trades are made for
the New York Stock Exchange and the American Stock Exchange. Others have pro-
posed delivering aid through a Federal performance-based organization (PBO) which
would be within a Federal agency under the policy supervision of the Secretary and
the President. These organizations are given substantial freedom from some of the
more complex Federal laws governing executive branch operations to state innova-
tion and improve performance.

The administration believes it is premature to take a position on the desirability
of an MBC or PBO or any other type of organization for delivering student aid. I
would like to suggest, however, that we be careful not to put the cart before the
horse in trying to improve the delivery system. The first step, as I see it, is to forge
a broad consensus on what we want an improved delivery system to look like. Once
we have shared objectives on what a state-of-the-art delivery system should do and
how it should function, we can then address the question of the best type of organi-
zation to create and run that system.

That is exactly the approach we are taking with Project EASI. We have been
working with the postsecondary education community to create a shared vision of
a new aid system that meets the needs and desires of all participants. The system
many people seem to want would have a single point of contact for all financial aid
and provide seamless service to customers in an easy-to-use mode over either the
internet or the telephone. The appropriate technology and organizational form to de-
liver the aid in that system have not, however, been determined.

As the title of this hearing implies, the issue of accountability for the use of Fed-
eral funds in the student aid system remains central. The Federal Government pro-
vides about 75 percent of available financial aid. Any system set up to deliver aid
must be able to account for how Federal funds were spent. Because the aid system
involves a partnership among the Federal Government, State governments, schools,
banks, and other entities, ensuring adequate accountability remains a challenge be-
cause of the diversity in the way the partners operate.

Moreover, in thinking about the future of the student loan system, we should not
fall prey to the misconception that the Direct Loan program is a "public" loan pro-
gram and that the FFEL program is a "private" program. Both are public-private
partnerships, and borrowers in both receive Federal benefits. The underlying issue
is how to deliver these loans to borrowers most efficiently and effectively while pro-
viding accountability to taxpayers for how Federal funds are used. In the Direct
Loan program, the Department is trying to harness the power of the marks to make
potential contractors for originating and servicing loans compete to provide the best
possible service at the lowest cost to the taxpayer. The FFEL program accesses cap-
ital indirectly through a guarantee and with subsidies set in law, not through com-
petition; the Department, however, is moving toward compete contracting for the
elements of the FFEL program that it administers. Running the FFEL program
through an MBC could make effective oversight even more difficult than it is in the
current system if such an organization served in an intermediary role between the
Federal Government and the student. It could move the Federal Government away
from the hands-on involvement that is needed to ensure proper delivery of student
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aid and make Federal oversight of how Federal funds are being used even more dif-
ficult than it is now.

I want to reiterate that the Department is still committed to reforming the FFEL
program. We have submitted a number of proposals in our fiscal year 1998 budget
submission to eliminate the complexity and redundancy in the current FFEL system
and make it more efficient and less costly. These proposals build on the legislative
changes made in 1992 and 1993, and would strengthen our ability to manage the
FFEL program.

CONCLUSION
The student aid system must be modernized, and the Department is committed

to doing so in partnership with the postsecondary community. We have learned
through the Direct Loan program the power of harnessing new technology to man-
age more effectively and efficiently the delivery of financial aid. The Direct Loan
program has set a world standard for delivering loans, and we think every recipient
of all types of financial assistance should experience the same level of quality. Stu-
dents deserve no less than the highest quality of customer service, and we are work-
ing to see that they get it.

I know my testimony has ranged over a variety of topics, some quite technical,
and that many of you will have questions to ask me. I would be happy to try to
answer them. Thank you.

I .7

40-817 97 2



F
is

ca
l Y

ea
r 

19
97

 A
dm

in
is

tr
at

iv
e 

A
pp

ro
pr

ia
tio

ns
 I

S
tu

de
nt

 L
oa

n 
A

dm
in

is
tr

at
io

n 
(S

ec
 4

58
)

$4
91

 m
ill

io
n

(8
0.

0%
)

T
ot

al
 =

 $
61

4 
m

ill
io

n
U

P
P

F
am

ily
 F

ed
er

al
 E

du
ca

tio
n 

Lo
an

$7
6.

4 
m

ill
io

n
(1

2.
4%

)

P
ro

gr
am

 A
dm

in
is

tr
at

io
n 

(O
P

E
 a

llo
ca

tio
n)

$4
6.

6 
m

ill
io

n
(7

.6
%

)



F
is

ca
l Y

ea
r 

19
97

 P
la

nn
ed

 A
dm

in
is

tr
at

iv
e 

E
xp

en
se

s 
I

E
m

pl
oy

ee
 C

om
pe

ns
at

io
n/

B
en

ef
its

$8
1 

5 
m

ill
io

n
(1

33
 %

)
A

dm
en

 A
llo

w
an

ce
 to

 G
ua

ra
nt

y 
A

ge
nc

ie
s

$1
53

 m
ill

io
n

(2
4.

9%
)

O
th

er
 A

dm
in

is
tr

at
iv

e 
E

xp
en

se
s

$7
4 

8 
m

ill
io

n
(1

2.
2%

)

C
on

tr
ac

ts

$3
04

.7
 m

ill
io

n
(4

9 
6%

)

T
ot

al
 =

 $
61

4 
m

ill
io

n



F
is

ca
l Y

ea
r 

19
97

 P
la

nn
ed

 D
el

iv
er

y 
S

ys
te

m
 C

on
tr

ac
ts

'

A
pp

lic
at

io
n 

P
ro

ce
ss

in
g 

&
 S

up
po

rt
 S

er
vi

ce
s

$7
9.

7 
m

ill
io

n
(2

6.
2%

)

P
ro

gr
am

 M
an

ag
em

en
t &

 O
ve

rs
ig

ht

$5
8.

3 
m

ill
io

n
(1

9.
1%

)

T
ot

al
 =

 $
30

4.
7 

m
ill

io
n

O
rig

in
at

io
n 

an
d 

D
is

bu
rs

em
en

t

$4
0.

7 
m

ill
io

n
(1

3.
4%

)

S
er

vi
ci

ng
 a

nd
 C

ol
le

ct
io

ns

20
$1

25
.9

 m
ill

io
n

(4
1.

3%
)



Q:

17

Responses to Senator Hutchinson's Questions Submitted
for the Record in Follow-Up to the May 15, 1997 HEA Hearing

Dr. Longanecker, in an amazing turn-around, the former Senior Advisor to the
Secretary, Leo Kornfeld, has stated, and I quote, "... Student Financial Aid, which
has had its unfortunate share of technology problems presents an opportunity to save
millions of taxpayer dollars and provide improved customer service by privatization"
--end of quote. This is a stunning statement from a person who was once one of the
strongest proponents of government-sponsored Direct Lending. Does the
Administration also favor privatization of student aid functions?

A: Your question presumes that "privatization" would be more relevant to the Direct Loan
program than to the government-guarantee program. Both are public-private partnerships.
in which borrowers receive federal subsidies and taxpayers absorb virtually all of the risk.
The basic issue is how to deliver subsidized loans to borrowers most efficiently and
effectively while providing accountability to the public for how subsidies are used. In the
Direct Loan program, the Department harnesses the power of the market to make potential
contractors for originating and servicing loans compete to provide the best possible
service at the lowest cost to the taxpayer. The FFEL program uses private banks and
capital to make loans, but sets and guarantees their returns by statute through the political
process, thus essentially failing to benefit from the market principles of price and quality
competition. Direct Lending takes the essential activities, origination and servicing, and
subjects them to market pressure.

The Department has long had a strong partnership with the private sector in the
processing and delivery of student financial aid. We manage contracts with a variety of
private companies amounting to nearly $300 million annually. These private contractors
support FAFSA processing, Pell Grant delivery, Direct Loan origination and servicing,
subsidy payments to FFEL lenders and guaranty agencies. Campus-Based program
delivery, cohort default rate calculations, financial aid transcripts, student status
confirmation reporting, and collection of defaulted student loans. We believe that through
such a contracting strategy, we are benefitting from the technical skills and specialties
of the private sector while maintaining the public interest as the primary influence in our
program management decisions.

The desire of some to modernize student aid delivery has led them to advocate setting up
a mutual benefit corporation (MBC). An MLBC, as I understand it, is a corporation set
up to help run an industry operating under a charter and bylaws approved by an
appropriate federal agency. The best known example is the Securities Industry
Automation Corporation that administers the data exchange system on which securities
trades are made for the New York Stock Exchange and the American Stock Exchange.

The Administration has taken no position on whether a mutual benefit corporation could
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play a useful role in improving the delivery of student aid. But I would like to share
several thoughts that I have. First, the example of the securities industry suggests that
MBCs may only be effective where there are buyers and sellers looking out for their own
interests. In the delivery of student aid, there are no buyers and sellers in a conventional
sense, only the federal government and its partners trying to provide aid to eligible

students in an effective and efficient manner.

Running the FFEL program through an MBC could make effective oversight more
difficult than in the current system if the MBC serves as an intermediary between the
federal government and the student. This could move the federal government more toward
an arm's length relationship with the students and schools, and away from the hands-on

involvement that is needed to ensure proper delivery of student aid. It could make federal
oversight of the use of public subsidies even more difficult.

Q:

The Administration believes it is premature to take a position on the desirability of an
MBC or PBO or any other type of organization for delivering student aid. I would like
to suggest, however, that we be careful not to put the cart before the horse in trying to
improve the delivery system. The first step, as I see it, is to forge a broad consensus on
what we want an improved delivery system to look like. Once we have shared objectives
on what a state-of-the-art delivery system should do and how it should function, we can
then address the question of the best type of organization to create and run that system.

That is exactly the approach we are taking with Project EASI, which stands for Easy
Access for Students and Institutions. We have been working with the postsecondary
education community to create a shared vision of a new aid system that meets the needs
and desires of all participants. The system many people want would have a single point
of contact for all finandial aid and provide seamless service to customers in an easy-to-use
mode over either the Internet or the telephone. The appropriate technology and
organizational form to deliver the aid in that system have not been determined.

Dr. Longanecker, recent reports about problems in the Direct Loan Program
concern me greatly. It is disheartening to hear that your new origination contractor
is experiencing severe problems. These are difficulties that are apparently so
serious that they have caused disruptions to the integrity of the Direct Loan Program
--not to mention great inconvenience for schools and borrowers. Do you think it is
fair to say, as a school official recently did, that the Direct Loan Program is
experiencing "a collapse?"

A: On the contrary, the Direct Loan program continues to operate in a more accountable and
cost-efficient manner than the government-guarantee system. It is not unusual for any
new system to have some bugs that need to be worked out. EDS the contractor for the
Loan Origination Center --is no exception, having experienced some processing problems
related to the transition and conversion of data from the prior contractor. We have been
working with the contractor daily to solve these problems, and EDS has made good
progress. Despite the initial start-up problems, the ,:ontractor is processing the great
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majority of transactions in a timely and accurate manner. For instance, the new
contractor has processed more promissory notes and disbursement records than the prior
contractor had processed in a comparable period last year. As of the end of May, the
contractor had processed approximately the same amount in disbursements, over $1.4
billion, as the largest FFEL lender guaranteed during the entire last year.

Dr. Longanecker, the Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance has sent
us several letters outlining the deficient state of the Department's management and
computer systems, yet you seem not to heed their suggestions for improvements.
And each year, the student aid programs are profiled in the GAO's High Risk Series
as rife with problems, yet we don't hear from you that you are working to become
more accountable. Even your own Inspector General points to weaknesses, yet the
massive bureaucracy you administer doesn't seem to budge. Tell me please, Dr.
Longanecker, how are you proposing to address the criticisms from all these entities
so that we can be assured that you are worthy stewards of the taxpayers' hard-
earned dollars? Please be specific.

A: In fact, we have listened carefully to our critics, and we are doing a number of things to
address the criticisms and suggested improvements that we have received about the
management of our computer systems. First, we are moving forward with Project EASI,
a collaborative initiative to reengineer student aid delivery and improve customer access
to data. This initiative is staffed by representatives of schools, lenders, guaranty agencies,
student associations, and the Department. The objectives of the project are to create a
single point of interface for customers of the system, to streamline fund disbursement and
repayment, and to provide expanded information regarding higher education to students
and parents. We have just completed the functional requirements for the project, and are
now working on the technical architecture and cost-benefit analysis phases. An
implementation schedule will be developed after the cost-benefit activity, and design of
selected modules will begin by fall.

While I certainly agree with the entities cited in your letter that the current state of the
student aid delivery system warrants improvement, I disagree strongly with your assertion
that we have not listened to the criticisms of our customers. We have listened to them

and, as a result, have made vast improvements in the delivery system. We have implemented
the Direct Loan program which is entirely electronic and is so simple and efficient that

it has spurred major changes in the government-guarantee program's private sector industry.
We have implemented the National Student Loan Data System (NSLDS), which is the

first source of nation-wide data on student loans and is also totally electronic. Since 1995 we
have allowed students to apply for aid electronically through FAFSA Express and we
provide the results of all application processing to schools electronically. We perform
computer matches with the IRS, INS, SSA. Selective Service, and the Department of
Justice to determine eligibility and collect defaulted loans.
The Department has placed a major emphasis on technology. Consider, for example, the
fact that the Department is working diligently to put FAFSA on the WEB, a product that
will be operational next month. With respect to loans that the Department administers
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directly --both Direct Loans and defaulted FFEL and Perkins loans, we keep up-to-date
daily records of loan volume delinquency rates, default rates and the status of every single
loan. Where we have had the authority, we have demonstrated sound management
principles within the Department.

A report issued by GAO in June 1996 also demonstrates how seriously we take our
critics' suggestions for improvements. GAO found that the Department had completed
actions, has actions in progress or planned for 186 (91 percent) of 205 recommendations
to improve its management of federal student financial assistance. These recommendations
had been made to the Department from April 1991 through July 1995 by GAO, OIG, and
the former Permanent Subcommittee of Investigations, Senate Committee on Governmental
Affairs. GAO concluded that most of the actions initiated had the potential to remedy the
problems underlying the recommendations. We continue to make improvements and take
these issues very seriously.

Q: Recently, a direct loan school acknowledged a problem with one of its PLUS loan
applications. The Utica Center staff (CDSI) performed the credit check on the
borrower and no indication of adverse credit was disclosed. So, the school disbursed
loan funds to the borrower. However, after the cut-over to the Montgomery
Origination Center (EDS), the same PLUS borrower was denied a loan due to a
determination of adverse credit from a second credit check.

Why didn't the Montgomery system reveal that the Utica staff completed the credit
check? Why did the Montgomery Origination Center perform the second check?
Did the Department pay the Montgomery Origination Center for the second credit
check, even though it was not required? How may disbursement records have been
rejected due to this error? How many PLUS borrowers have been affected by this
error?

A: The contractor did experience a problem involving credit checks for PLUS loans. It
wasn't that additional credit checks were performed, but that a field was incorrectly
populated during data conversion, which resulted in some schools being provided
inaccurate credit results. After the contractor became aware of the problem, a correction
was made and the affected schools were contacted and provided accurate data We will
be happy to research any problem experienced by a particular borrower if the borrower's
identifying information is provided to us.

Q: Last year, direct loan schools discovered that the Department's Public Inquiry
Contractor was provided the incorrect school code to students completing the Free
Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA). All of the direct loan school codes
were incorrect. After much confusion between schools and students, the Department
announced that the problem would be fixed for the 1997-98 academic year.
However, several direct loan schools have found that the information was, in fact,
not corrected. And since the Department did not announce the problem still exists,
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direct loan schools have yet to receive vital information for students and their
families who are planning to attend these institutions.

Questions: Why didn't the Department require the Public Inquiry Contr..ctorr. to
update its system? What happened to all the student records that contained the
wrong code? If the Public Inquiry Contractor could not change its system, why
didn't the Department require the Central Processing Center staff to identify the
correct school code while it processed the FAFSA paperwork and forward the
information using the correct school code? How many students were effected by this
error?

A: This error was caused during the 1996-97 award year by the inclusion of incorrect school
codes in the booklet the Department provides for students to use when identifying their
school of choice on the FAFSA. Use of these codes resulted in schools being unable to
access the FAFSA data for those applications electronically. When the error was brought
to the attention of the Department, a correction was made to the software which linked
the incorrect school codes with the corrected codes, and the applications were reprocessed
so they could be accessed by the schools. This involved 3,607 applications out of
approximately 10 million processed.

Due to an oversight when preparing the new software or the current year (1997-98),
unfortunately the correction was not brought forward from the prior year. As soon as the
problem was detected, the Department revised the current year software with the
correction and reprocessed effected applications. This involved 4,216 applications, again
out of an approximate universe of 10 million. Although not a serious problem, such
oversight is inexcusable and I accept responsibility and apologize. The problem has been
corrected and will not recur.
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much for your statement.
The first question I have is that I know early on the administra-

tion stated they would have their recommendations for changes in
the Higher Education Act this spring

Mr. LONGANECKER. It is a long spring, isn't it?
The CHAIRMAN. That is right. I hope you do not extend it for too

long. Do you have any idea just when you might have those sugges-
tions to us?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Well, I am now saying 6 to 8 weeks. I think
that that is what I said the last time I appeared before you, which
was about 6 to 8 weeks ago. We are hoping very much to have it
to you within that period of time.

Our dilemma has been that the President has been so keen on
higher education this year that working with the White House on
the initiatives has taken much more time than we anticipated, so
we simply have not gotten our work done. But we are still looking
in that time frame of 6 to 8 weeks, so this summer, we will cer-
tainly have something to you.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, are you going to include recommendations
with respect to the utilization of tax expenditures; is that the hold-up, or

Mr. LONGANECICER. No. Actually, the tax expenditure piece, we
have put into the bill, and it has been submitted. Those are pretty
well-cemented. It is really the more significant changes to the
Higher Education Act. The "big think" ideas are out therethe tax
credit, the principal changes to the need analysis that are related
to increasing Pell and others. But as you are aware, the Higher
Education Act is many titles with substantial complexity, and es-
sentially trying to come up with a strong proposal from the admin-
istration to you that fits within the context of a balanced budget
has been a challenge.

Just to give you some hints about where we are headed, we have
taken a good look at the consensus position from the higher edu-
cation community, and where the higher education community had
consensus, we are pretty close to where the higher education com-
munity is coming out. I think you will find a great deal of similar-
ity. In some areas, we will be more bold than was reflected in that,
in some cases, perhaps less so. But we will be getting that to you
as soon as possible.

And I would ask my staff to begin to sit down with yours and
start to get some sense of where we are headed as well.

The CHAIRMAN. I would hope so, because I am anxious to move
and to allow the people of this Nation to understand just where we
are going with respect to this very critical area.

Mr. LONGANECKER. We sure appreciate that.
The CHAIRMAN. And I want to work with you in any way we can.

Will that also include the changes to which we were referring ear-
lier, the difficulties in the administration, or will that be separate?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Yes. Where we think it is appropriate to get
changes in the administration of the programs, we will propose
those; that is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. And that will be coming up in the same package?
Mr. LONGANECKER. Yes.
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The CHAIRMAN. OK. I would hope you could, if appropriate, de-
liver pieces that are ready so that we could move ahead and try
to build our own structure.

Mr. LONGANECKER. You bet.
The CHAIRMAN. OK. I would like to turn just briefly to the direct

lending program. I am one who wants to see both programs work-
ing together. I think that we can learn a great deal from that, and
I think the evidence is fairly clear that the advent of direct lending
has brought about some improvements with respect to the pro-
grams already in existence, and hopefully, we can continue to work
together to improve both programs.

With respect to the direct lending organizational system, there
are, as you know, some problems which you would anticipate with
a large program in its infancy. I note that it failed to pass the ac-
ceptance testing, but was put into production anyway. Could you
explain how that occurred and what risks, if any, that is creating
for our institutions?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Well, I will let Betsy answer that specifically.
Actually, it passed all of the acceptance testing at every stage. If
you do not mind, I would like to ask Betsy to address that.

The CHAIRMAN. Certainly. Please proceed.
Ms. HICKS. Thank you very much.
I think you are aware that our current contractor for direct loan

origination is EDS, and it is true that they were supposed to start
up a year ago and failed to do so. As a result, we did go back and
redefine the particular milestones that we would put in place to
measure their progress toward a more successful start-up.

Those milestones were put into place about a year ago, in May
of 1996, and EDS did meet all of those milestones, including sys-
tem acceptance testing. As a result, we did go forward with the
transition on March 3rd. There have been some problems, as Dr.
Longanecker indicated in the testimony. I think it is important,
however, to put those problems in the context of what has occurred.
Since March 3, over $1.3 billion has been disbursed. That would be
an amount of money that approximates the amount of money that
the largest FFEL lender would have disbursed for the entire fiscal
year 96 year..

The problems that occurred had to do less with failure to pass
testing than they had to do with converting over 4.5 million records
from one contractor to another and just taking that converted data.
You do not have the luxury in a program as large a direct loans,
to actually have everything cease. The trains keep running, the
data keeps running in, and that data needs to be converted. So it
was from that period of time where we stopped the work at the
former contractor and before we started the work at the current
contractor that we had data that presented some unique problems
as we transitioned it.

We have worked very hard with the servicer to try to address
these problems. We have had a very aggressive communications
strategy for our customers; we have kept them informed through
daily faxes about what is going on. We do believe we are seeing
resolution of those problems, and we are learning lessons from all
of this so that as we face similar transitions in the future, we will
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know what additional safeguards to put in there besides the ordi-
nary testing that takes place.

The CHAIRMAN. As you continue to work to establish an inte-
grated student data base to manage student aid programs, which
of the current systems or contracts will contain the new system's
central database?

Ms. HICKS. I am sorry. Could you repeat the last part of the
question?

The CHAIRMAN. Which of the current systems or contracts will
contain the new system's central database?

Ms. HICKS. All right. The central database is the database that
we will put in placethat we are putting in placein order to per-
form the function of what we refer to as the "traffic cop." Again,
as David Longanecker mentioned, we are moving to multiple
servicers for direct loans. Given the volume that we havewe have
disbursed more than $18 billionwe would have capacity problems
in the near future if we did not move from one servicer, which is
what we have now, to multiple servicers. What the central data
system does is it acts as a traffic cop so that as a borrower borrows,
his or her loans are all directed to the same servicer. One of the
goals we are trying to achieve in direct loans is a single point of
contact for the borrower, something that we do not have in the
FFEL program, which we find is very advantageous to the borrow-
ers to know exactly with whom they are going to be dealing as
their loans go into service.

The contract is a contract that was awarded to CDSI. They are
our original contract in direct loans. They originally had all of the
contracts for origination, servicing and the central data system. As
we explained we are migrating those contracts away from sort of
a bundled contract into separate contracts, so the first migration
was moving the origination function, which we did, from CDSI to
EDS. We will bring up additional multiple servicers in mid-August,
as Dr. Longanecker mentioned.

The central data system, which is being developed by CDSI, will
remain with them until the remainder of that contract.

The CHAIRMAN. The higher education community has suggested
that you need to make significant improvements in the manage-
ment of the student aid programs. I am not sure you have heard
these criticisms, but if so, do you have any reactions you would like
to shake this morning?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Sure, let me give you some. We think we
have put together the management team to handle this. We think
the management systems is an area that needs to have continual
I should not even say "continual"radical reinvention from where
it has been.

We have, as others have indicated in their testimony, developed
stovepipe systems over time that were tied to the past rather than
looking to the future, and that is clearly something we must move
away from.

Direct lending shows how successful new approaches can be, and
we have been extremely successful in that, so we want to as rap-
idly as possible make that transition from those old, stovepipe or
what are called "legacy systems," to a modern, integrated computer
system. We think we have the management team to do it. The Sec-
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retary has pulled together people who have a great deal of experi-
ence on the political side, and we have hired an exceptional team
of career people to come in and work on this in the future, so we
think we have got the right people stock. Now what we need is to
get a much stronger set of computer systems behind us to move to
this. And part of the task of EASI is to try to find a way to make
that transition from where we are today to where we should be in
the future as rapidly as possible, but without tremendous disloca-
tions in the delivery of service.

The CHAIRMAN. I have a couple of questions resulting from field
hearings. My first question comes from a woman who is a nontradi-
tional student and who also has children who are students. She
wondered if it is possible to either coordinate or consolidate the
loans that people in her type of situation receive in what has in-
creasingly become the modern-day educational situation. Does that
create a problem, and do you have any suggestions? If you do not
now, I would appreciate a response in the near future.

Related to that, my next question came from a field hearing held
in Maine last week about the PLUS loans. Some parents have two,
three, four, five or six young people in college for whom they have
taken out PLUS loans. They would like to know why they cannot
pay with one check instead of six checks. Does that create a prob-
lem for you? I know you may not have thought about these things,
but they come from out there in the real world,and I wondered if
you could give us some help especially on the consolidation of these
kinds of loans.

Mr. LONGANECKER. Let me just sort of philosophize for a second,
and then Betsy can give you a better answer. We have been think-
ing an awful lot about student indebtedness and parent indebted-
ness and overall indebtedness and how we can finance this enter-
prise and how we can bring that all together. And indeed, we have
worked with Congress over the years to come up with consolidation
packages and income-contingent repayment and all of those things.

One of the areas that many people are bringing to our attention
now is the tremendous amount of debt that is being incurred in ei-
ther education expenses or related expenses that is not officially
student loan debtcredit card debt and other things. And frankly,
it is a very important issue and a very difficult one to get one's
hands around, because we have not provided any guarantees on
that, and trying to find the most reasonable way to deal with that
is mighty tough, but we are trying to struggle through that much
as I suspect you folks are, and I think we probably ought to do
some of that struggle together in meetings where we talk about it,
because I do not know how we can come to grips with that.

Now, with respect to consolidating PLUS loans, I will let Betsy
answer that.

Ms. HICKS. let me just background a little bit. First of all, I think
we all realize that lifelong learning will occur, and one of the five
goals of EASI is to make sure we have the system to support life-
long learning, so we are going to see more and more situations
where you have parents and children both attending institutions,
and I think we ought to look at the complexity that that creates
for a family in terms of the way that they might want to go about
approaching the repayment of loans.
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This is a whole area that is near and dear to my heart. My hus-
band and I are about ready to graduate two children from college,
so we know what it means to have financed and education and to
be helping our children.

Right now, an individual student can consolidate his or her
loans. What cannot occur is that a parent cannot consolidate PLUS
loans with student loans. It might be something that should be
looked at.

In terms of consolidation of PLUS loans, I must admit that I am
a little rusty myself on that. I do not believewell, I do think you
can consolidate PLUS loans, but I think that what we need to dif-
ferentiate in the example that you gave is whether the parent was
actually looking for a lower payment or whether they were looking
to just make one payment for five or six loans.

What can occur, which is difficult, is thatI believe you can con-
solidateand I will check thisPLUS loans if they are for the
same student. I do not think you can consolidate when they are for
different students.

The CHAIRMAN. These are for different students.
Ms. HICKS. Yes, and that I think is the bigger issue, along with

the issue of whether the parent might want to take on the student
loan as part of that consolidation, because families do view this
more as a family enterprise than they might in less of an inte-
grated fashion of a parent debt and a student debt. So I think we
should look at how we can facilitate the repayment of those obliga-
tions.

The CHAIRMAN. The Government Performance and Review Act
consultation document you provided the committee indicates that
the lifetime loss rate for the 1992-1996 student loan cohort is pro-
jected to drop from 8.3 to 7.5 percent for the FFEL program. I am
pleased with this downward trajectory, obviously. According to
those same documents, the lifetime loss rate for the 1994-1996 stu-
dent loan cohort is projected to rise, however, from 6.3 to 7.4 per-
cent for the direct loan program. This upward trajectory concerns
me. What steps are you taking to contain the growth of this loss
rate?

Mr. LONGANECKER. The reason why that went up is because
there was a very highly selective group of institutions that were in
the first year of the direct loan program, and as we opened that
program up to basically all institutions, the nature of the portfolio
changed substantially; that is basically the reason.

We expect that those programs will have similar long-term loss
rates with the direct loan program being slightly less because of
the better repayment terms that are available to students, and one
of the substantial advantages that we things students have in that
program is the opportunity to consolidate into the income-contin-
gent or to essentially select the income-contingent.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any records on the utilizationI re-
alize it is pretty earlyof the income-contingent aspect? Are there
people utilizing that already?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Yes, yesactually, a large number of stu-
dents are opting for it. But it is so early in the repayment streams
that it is very difficult to draw much from that.
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Ms. HICKS. I could add some comments to that. We are seeing
more usage of income-contingent repayment by defaulted borrow-
ers. The Department has as part of student financial assistance a
service known as debt collection service where we take over de-
faulted loans where others have been unsuccessful in collecting on
those loans. We have encouraged defaulted borrowers to consoli-
date loans and to then take advantage of income-contingent repay-
ment as a way to make the payment more in line with where there
income is, and over half of the borrowers who have consolidated in
direct loans have chosen income-contingent repayment. And again,
it is too early to make any conclusions one way or the other as to
whether it is successful or not successful, but we are seeing that
many of these borrowers who were unable to make payments when
they were in standard repayment are remaining current with their
payments under an income-contingent repayment mode, and that
is after we factor out students who would have a zero payment, be-
cause obviously that would skew the results.

The usage, however, of income-contingent repayment for non-
defaulted borrowers is only about one percent to date, and I believe
that will become more popular over time as borrowers to talk to
each other about repayment options.

The CHAIRMAN. When they move to income-contingent repay-
ment, are they no longer in default?

Ms. HICKS. If they consolidate, what happens is that the consoli-
dation will pay off the defaulted loans, and they are given a fresh
start; and if they remain current based on the payment that is a
result of the income-contingent repayment option, then they would
not be a defaulted borrower. That is part of what we are trying to
do here, is to develop as many tools as possible to help borrowers
in repayment. Some of those tools are more negativewage gar-
nishment and litigationothers are more positive.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, refresh my memory about the income-con-
tingent loan. How do you get involved? I thought that it was IRS,
is that not accurate?

Ms. HICKS. That is true, yes. Income-contingent repayment is an
option that currently only exists in the direct loan program, and it
requires matching information with IRS. In the first year, you do
not have that occur; the borrower would actually submit informa-
tion on his own, but there are subsequent matches which we have
been doing successfully with IRS.

Mr. LONGANECKER. But the actual servicing is done by the De-
partment's contractor.

The CHAIRMAN. On a continuing basis
Mr. LONGANECKER. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. Or initially?
Mr. LONGANECKER. On a continuing basis. The IRS' only involve-

ment is in providing us with verification of income.
The CHAIRMAN. OK
Ms. trims. The match with IRS is similar to the matches we do

with other Federal agencies. Those other matches are done for pur-
poses of determining the applicant's eligibility. We do matches with
INS and Social Security and Selective Service.
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The CHAIRMAN. Now, with respect to the FFEL program, do you
recommend that we at least consider the income-contingent repay-
ment, especially for those in default?

Mr. LONGANECKER. We actually have considered that. We did not
include that in our requested changes for the program. One of the
principal reasons for that is because it is very difficult to share in-
formation on income from the IRSwell, "difficult" is modestthe
IRS has no interest in sharing income with private vendors for rea-
sons of privacy and integrity in the tax system. They are willing
to share that with another Federal agency for a Federal program,
but they were not for purposes of independent lenders having that
income information.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we will talk to the IRS about that aspect
of it, but if someone is in default, it would certainly be conceivable
or possible that we could

Mr. LONGANECKER. Ohvirtually all of these folks that Betsy
mentioned were defaulters in the FFEL program who then brought
their loans into the direct loan program and went into income-con-
tingency payment.

The CHAIRMAN. OK, so that option is available.
Mr. LONGANECKER. So we are offering that option to a student

in either program, so that they have the opportunity to restore
their credit.

The CHAIRMAN. OK. So that option is now available.
Mr. LONGANECKER. That is correct.
Ms. HICKS. That is correct. So they were borrowers where the

lender in the FFEL program was unsuccessful in collecting, was re-
imbursed by the Federal Government, the guaranty agency.

The CHAIRMAN. So they turn them over to you, and then you en-
courage them to go into a

Mr. LONGANECKER. That is correct.
Ms. Moo. That is correct. So they actually represent some of

the more difficult borrowers.
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, yes, obviously.
Ms. HicKs. And so it is encouraging to see that this tool might,

as I said, be a more positive tool than some of the other tools we
have available.

The CHAIRMAN. OK
Ms. HICKS. If I could go back just quickly to the issue that you

raised about how do we monitor for defaults, the beauty of the di-
rect loan program is that because the servicers perform under a
contractual arrangement, we can take advantage of performance-
based contracting to put in place incentives to actually encourage
the servicer to reduce delinquency, late payments, in the hope that
by preventing those delinquencies, we can then have a positive im-
pact on default.

So that rather than focusing on due diligence, which is what oc-
curs in the FFEL program, which is simply going through a series
of steps in order to ensure the borrower receives proper notification
about repayment, we try to encourage servicers to be creative in
the ways in which they make contact with the borrower and reduce
these delinquencies.

We will also have the ability with multiple servicers to get the
competitive forces to work so that again we can encourage higher

32



29

performance in this area. So we look forward to seeing how that
develops and sharing those results with you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Senator Coats.
Senator COATS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I apologize to you and to the panelists for not being here for the

full discussion, and I hope I am not repetitive in my questions. We
have the usual schedule conflicts this morning, but I did want to
be here just to follow up on a couple of items.

I guess I need to start by saying that I come to this discussion
very skeptical of the ability of the Federal Government to run an
effective program. I know that many of them are well-intended. I
remember when the First Lady came here and introduced her
health care plan, and I challenged some of the basic assumptions,
one of which was that in my 21 years of Government service, I
have never come across a Federal program that was run as effi-
ciently or as cost-effectively as a private sector program. And I
asked the First Lady if she shared that belief and if she could iden-
tify a Federal program that was equal to or more efficient than a
private sector program, and she said she could not, but she thought
that the health care program that she had designed along with oth-
ers would be the first example of that.

So I start with a healthy degree of skepticism about the ability
of a Government program to be run more efficiently than in the
private sector. I think it is the nature of Government to run into
bureaucratic challenges like those encountered by the private sec-
tor, but because the private sector has shareholders to whom they
are accountable in a way that Government programs do not seem
to be accountable to taxpayers, the private sector is out of business
if they do not compete successfully, and the Government is not.

So this whole question of the direct loan program and the ability
of the Department to be able to construct the kinds of procedures
necessary to run an effective program that is not going to cost the
taxpayers a lot of extra dollars concerns me.

In that regard, on May 1, the congressionally appointed Advisory
Committee on Student Financial Assistance recommended a fun-
damental overhaul of Title IV, the student aid delivery system. The
chairman of the Advisory Committee, Mr. Alexander, who will tes-
tify in the next panel, stated something that I found very alarming,
and I am going to quote him. He said that the committee was com-
pelled to recommend "dramatic action to prevent a complete system
breakdown." Now, those are pretty strong words. A complete sys-
tem breakdown would be an extraordinary waste of taxpayers' dol-
lars. I am just wondering what your response is to that and wheth-
er you are prepared to make the necessary changes if you agree
with the Advisory Committee recommendation.

Mr. LONGANECKER. Let me address that. There are a number of
points there. In my 21 years of public service, I have spent most
of that trying to basically demonstrate that you could have strong
performance in public programs, so you might imagine that I come
at this from a little different perspective than you do.

I also think that direct lending is that example that you were
looking for. In 3 years, we have garnered one-third of the market
share. MCI and Sprint were not able to do that against AT&T. It
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took then 8 years to get to one-third of the market share. In 3
years, we were able to garner; we clear set the industry standard.
Our turnarounds are much higher than the industry averages. We
are performing better than almost everybody in the FFEL pro-
gramI would not say everybody. We have a very

Senator COATS. In that regard, all right, let us take that. What
is the total percentage of schools that are now participating in the
direct lending program?

Mr. LONGANECKER. About 1,290 schools out of roughlywell, no,
about 5,300 in FFEL, so that's the relative differenceso about 20
to 25 percent of schools are in the program, 30 percent of the loan
volume.

Senator Coats. That is significantly below what the Department
originally estimated, though, wasn't it? I mean, we were told in
this committee that schools would line up for this because it was
so much more cost-effective.

Mr. LONGANECKER. Well, a lot of schools did line up. I guess it
sort of depends on whether you see this as a glass half-empty or
a glass half-full.

Senator COATS. How may of schools have dropped out, were origi-
nally in and then dropped out of the program?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Those that had originated loans and dropped
out I think are about two or three. I may be wrong on that.

Ms. HicKs. It is a little higher, maybe.
Mr. LONGANECKER. That actually did some volume---
Senator COATS. Well, wait a minute
Mr. LONGANECKER. There were a number of programs that ex-

pressed interest, that submitted an application, but never origi-
nated within the program, and that is about 300 schools, 200 to
300 schools.

Senator COATS. Schools that actually originated with the pro-
gram, there are only two or three that have withdrawn?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Betsy tells me I am a little low on that. It
is a very small number.

Senator COATS. Betsy, do you have a number on that?
Ms. limits. Yes. I think the differentiation you are looking for

here, Senator, is the differentiation between schools that are eligi-
ble to participate and schools that actively participate and then,
once they actively participate, whether they change their minds.
And there is a phenomenon in all of our programs where schools
will indicate they intend to participate, but many of them never
move to that active status. That occurs more commonly in loan pro-
grams and among schools that have less loan volume, fewer stu-
dents involved.

Senator COATS. Do you know the reason why they make the ap-
plication and indicate they want to actively participate but then
withdraw?

Ms. HICKS. They want to keep their options open. Interestingly
enough, this even happens in the Pell Grant program, where they
will say they intend to be an active participant; if no student shows
up who meets the student eligibility criteria, then they would not
be active.

But if you look at those who are actually active and have made
a loan and subsequently dropped out, I do not know the exactly
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number, but I believe it is less than 10, and we can certainly check
on that.

Senator COATS. If you could furnish that for the committee, it
would be every helpful.

Ms. HICKS. Yes, right. I would be glad to do that.
Mr. LONGANECKER. I can also help you. Some of those schools

have told us why. The reasons why a couple of those, or at least
one of them told us it had nothing to do with the program, that
they just decided to go back to a bank-based system. They were not
disappointed with the service; they had other reasons.

One of the reasons the 300 have indicated they did not come

Senator COATS. We are talking about the direct loan program
now?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Yes, yes.
Senator COATS. Not the FFEL program, but direct lending.
Mr. LONGANECKER. Yes, right. Keep in mind that 1,290 institu-

tions dropped out of the FFEL program intentionally and joined
the direct loan program, so that as we are looking at relative num-
bers here, you could look at it that way as well.

Senator COATS. Would you both agree that it would be important
to keep a competitive balance between the public and the private
sectors in this, to help each other offset the temptation to

Mr. LONGANECKER. The administration's position is that we sup-
port two competing programs at the present time, and we want to
maintain both of those. I would say though, that I think you are
in error in saying that this is the difference between a public and
a private program. These are two public programs. Both programs
subsidize very heavily the cost of the loans to students, and those
are public subsidies. They are operated by the private sector in dif-
ferent ways. We use the private sector on a price-competitive model
basis with our contractors. The FFEL program, we pay the private
sector basically the same amount of money regardless of whether
they do the job well or not, and we think that ours is a much
stronger use of the private market competitive forces.

Senator COATS. Given that, I am surprised that only 25 percent
of the schools have signed up.

Mr. LONGANECKER. Well, we actually would have expected a lot
more, except there has been so much noise around this over the
last couple of years that for good reason, a lot of institutions have
told us that until they believe that the Congress and the President
will not be spitting at each other on this one, that they are going
to wait and see.

Senator COATS. But you do think that it ought to be competitive;
so, should there be a cap on the total amount who sign up for the
direct lending program?

Mr. LONGANECKER. No. We think they should be allowed to com-
pete head-to-headand on fair terms.

Senator COATS. OK, without any bias one way or the other.
Mr. LONGANECKER. Yes.
Ms. 1-licKs. If I could make one request, that is that while I think

it is very important to count number of schools, I am not sure that
that is the manner in which we really should be looking at partici-
pation in any one program. And I say that for several reasons.

in
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First of all, a school has an option to present itself as either one
school or several schools. That might strike you as odd

Senator COATS. No, it does not.
Ms. HICKS [continuing]. But if you take a very large university,it might decide
Senator COATS. Right. Indiana University has several campuses.
Ms. HICKS [continuing]. Right, so it might decided to be one

school in one program and several schools in another program. So
I am not sure it is the right measure to use to count.

The other problem is that the universe of schools changes dra-
matically because over half the schools in the Title IV program are
proprietary, there are much like small businesses, so they do come
and go; you will see closure, you will see terminations. You will see
closure and terminations even in the direct loan program as young
as it is.

I think we might do better to actually count number of recipients
or number of dollars. And again, I am not trying to avoid the issue
that number of schools is important, but I think it is more of a
fluid universe than we might want to look into.

Senator COATS. What about your reaction to the Advisory Com-
mittee's report?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Let me address that. Senator Coats, this sys-
tem is not close to meltdown.

Senator COATS. So you do not agree with the Advisory Commit-
tee's report?

Mr. LONGANECKER. I think that that is a substantial overstate-
ment. Having said that, let me also State that we think the entire
system should be redesigned. It is not a modern system. It needs
to be contemporized. We need to have an integrated system that
brings all of our programs together. We are in agreement with the
Advisory Committee on that. If we do not do that, we will continue
to provide student financial assistance; it will be the current proc-
ess, which is more tedious for the schools and the students than
it needs to be, but aid will be deliveredit will not be delivered as
efficiently as it should be, but it will be delivered. We have

Senator COATS. Do you have an estimate of the cost of that rede-
sign?

Mr. LONGANECKER. That redesign, no, I do not. In August and
September, we will have the full architecture laid out before us by
the folks who are working on Project EASI with us, and that will
lead us to being able to tell you precisely what we think the time
line is and the nature of the costs involved, and those costs will be
a good investment because they will lead to substantial savings in
the long run from the integration of our system.

Senator COATS. That is what we hear about every proposal that
comes before this committee.

Mr. LONGANECKER. But we will deliver on it.
Ms. HICKS. If I could add a few comments, I appreciate the in-

sights that the Advisory Committee provides, but I also think that
this is an overstatement of the current situation, that we are not
close to meltdown.

I think that some of the problems that we have experienced in
the past, especially with the issue around the direct loan service
for this year and the FAFSA processing last year, are problems

3 6



33

that occur because we are moving ahead in two very important
areas. One is to increase controls, to increase accountability. That
is very evident in the direct loan system, where we are trying to
ensure that all of the data that is immediately put into the system
is accurate. That is much different than how the FFEL program
operates, where you manage by auditing.

So that when the current servicer was not accepting data from
the schools, it was because the edits were very strong edits and
were editing out data that would not meet those qualifications.
That is the way to run a program.

Senator COATS. Wouldn't it have been better to have done that
before you jumped into the programI mean, set up the system.
I cannot imagine a business starting a new program and saying we
will start the program, and then we will put the system in place
to handle it.

Ms. HICKS. No. The system has always been in place. What al-
ways occurs here is that when you have almost 1,300 schools ac-
tively participating in the program and different players at those
schools, they will follow the instructions with different degrees, and
so not all the data that schools will submit will meet the edits. So
one of the things that we are addressing is how the new contractor
will perform what we call "work-arounds" to help facilitate moving
that data into the system. But I still believe that that is a much
better way to run a program than to have data end up in NSLDS
that is inaccurate data that needs to be corrected after the fact and
is only made known several years later.

Senator COATS. A number of institutions have contacted me, stat-
ing that they do not have any trouble getting the money, but they
have trouble getting the necessary records and therefore it poses
a problem in terms of accountability and recordkeeping and so
forth. Where do we stand on this whole issue?

Ms. Mc Ks. I believe you might be talking in particular about
something we refer to as reconciliation, and it is a bit of misnomer.
It is a process that does not actually reconcile the funds; we have
a separate process which I can explain a second that does that. It
really provides for data matching. And again, this was something
we traded early on in the program to ensure data integrity. It re-
quires that schools resubmit the same data they have given to the
direct loan originator to make sure that a loan is complete and that
there are no incomplete loan records in the system, and if there
are, they need to either complete those loans or check with the bor-
rower as to what the borrower intends to do, if the borrower has
not gone through an action.

The true reconciliation of the funds takes place through other
systems where, within the Department, we will look at the funds
that schools have drawn down and measure those drawdowns
against the loans that have been disbursed within the system, and
if we see drawdowns far in excess of the disbursements, then we
go into action with a special team in order to ascertain exactly
what has gone on and why we are not seeing loans being disbursed
that approximate that drawdown or are not seeing return in cash.

But if I could go back to the other point I was making in terms
of why we sometimes have disruptions in the management of large
computer systems, which is not unlike what occurs in the private
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sectorin fact, as David explained, we are working in a public-pri-
vate partnership with private contracts. But the second reason we
experience difficulties is because we are trying to move ahead with
new technology. For example, last year, with FAFSA processing, we
moved to optical imaging. We think that this is a very important
innovation which will provide better customer service; it allows us
to access student records when they call on our toll-free line so that
we can tell them the status of their applications. It also scans the
data, which eliminates very labor-intensive and sometimes inac-
curate key data entry. This is similar to scanning in the grocery
store, but goes beyond that; it is intelligent character recognition,
so that it actually recognizes what the applicants have written out.

That is a very important innovation, and it did not come without
some disruption. We were fortunately able to move through that
and now realize the benefits of that.

There are lessons learned as we face each one of these issues. We
learn how we can do it better, and we immediately take those les-
sons and apply them to the other areas in which we are managing
contracts.

Senator COATS. Well, we will look forward to continuing to mon-
itor how all this is coming together. I would guess that at a 25 per-
cent level or less, there is no need for us to worry about your ex-
ceeding a 50 percent cap or a 40 percent cap at any time in the
near future, is there?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Well, the cap is actually on loan volume, and
we are at 35 percent, expect to go to 40 percent, and no, we do not
expect it to gowe will continue to encourage schools to enter the
program and be glad and willing to accept them, but I do not ex-
pect that you will see us above 50 percent.

Senator COATS. Schools have complete independence in terms of
whether they enter or do not enter in terms of their relationship
with the DepartmentI mean, there is no bias against schools that
opt the other direction?

Mr. LONGANECKER. Certainly not.
Senator COATS. You want to provide a true competitive
Mr. LONGANECKER. That is right. Our desire is to serve the stu-

dents and the institutions in the best way that we can serve them.
I might just say that while I disagree with the characterization of
the current State of affairs that the Advisory Committee laid out,
I do think that we need to reinvent this system. They put an idea
on the table that warrants our serious examination. Others have
put other models on the table that warrant our examination, and
we should not close those out as options, but what we need to do
first is figure out what it is that we want to assure are the objec-
tives of the system and then figure out the best management strat-
egy for doing that.

Senator COATS. I have more than exceeded my time, and I appre-
ciate your generosity, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Coats. You have

been very active in this area, and we appreciate your input.
In Vermont we have had a number of student complaints about

information on your 800 numbers. I wonder what is going on with
respect to your ability to respond to those calls which you receive.
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Ms. HICKS. We do have several 800 numbers. Would you by
chance know which of the numberswhether it was what we call
the general public inquiry contractor, where applicants call in
when they are processing their FAFSAs, or whether it might be
one of our more specialized 800 numbers?

The CHAIRMAN. Well, it is in Vermont; I do not know how many
we have. I kind of doubt that there are very many.

Ms. HICKS. Yes. Well, I would need to know which 800 number
they are calling, since we do have several, and I would love to fol-
low up and see what the problem is.

Mr. LONGANECKER. Yes, we would like to work with you. Lately,
quite honestly, we have not been receivinglast year during the
time when we were having difficulty with FAFSA, obviously, we
had tremendous volume, because students were calling in to find
out over and over again, and that increased our capacity.

We receive over 3 million calls a year, so we are processing a
great deal. But let us do some work with your staff, and maybe we
can get on top of it. This is really news to me.

Ms. HICKS. We do monitor in all of our contracts response rate,
number of calls that come in, number of calls that are abandoned,
average length of time, and try to increase response rate when it
dips. But that may not always be an indication of what an individ-
ual person calling has experienced, so I would love to follow up on
it.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much, we will have some
additional questions for you in writing, but we have held the next
panel up, I am afraid, as long as I feel we reasonably can.

I assure you we want to work together, and we all have the same
goals in mind, so we look forward to continuing to work with you.

Mr. LONGANECKER. Thank you. It is good to be here today.
Ms. HICKS. Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. I will ask our next panel to come forward, and

as we have a number of witnesses to hear from on the second
panel, I will make the introductions brief.

Dr. Bob Alexander, chancellor of the University of South Caro-
lina, unfortunately had to leave because he had another engage-
ment, but his testimony will be read by Brian Fitzgerald, staff di-
rector for the Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance.

The next witness will be Cornelia Blanchette, who is associate di-
rector for education and employment issues at the U.S. General Ac-
counting Office.

Ms. Judith Flink is director of student financial services and
cashiering operations at the University of Illinois at Chicago.

Mr. Barmak Nassirian is director of policy analysis at the Amer-
ican Association of State colleges and Universities.

And our final witness this morning will be Barbara Tarnow, exec-
utive director of financial assistance at Boston University.

Thank you all for coming. I deeply appreciate it, and we will just
go on down the line.

Mr. Fitzgerald, please proceed.
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STATEMENTS OF BRIAN FITZGERALD, STAFF DIRECTOR, ADVI-
SORY COMMITTEE ON STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE,
WASHINGTON, DC; CORNELIA M. BLANCHETTE, ASSOCIATE
DIRECTOR, EDUCATION AND EMPLOYMENT ISSUES, U.S.
GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, WASHINGTON, DC; JUDITH
FLINK, DIRECTOR OF STUDENT FINANCIAL SERVICES AND
CASHIERING OPERATIONS, UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS, CHI-
CAGO, IL; BARMAK NASSIRIAN, DIRECTOR OF POLICY ANAL-
YSIS, AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF STATE COLLEGES AND
UNIVERSITIES, WASHINGTON, DC; AND BARBARA TORNOW,
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE, OFFICE
OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE, BOSTON UNIVERSITY, BOSTON,
MA

Mr. FITZGERALD. Thank you, Senator, and again, apologies from
Dr. Alexander. He had a commencement this evening which re-
quired his departure. I will read his remarks into the record as
written.

Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee. On
behalf of the members of the Advisory Committee, I would like to
thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony about Title IV
delivery.

As you know, our committee has been charged by Congress with
monitoring delivery for several years and has made many rec-
ommendations to Congress and the Secretary, all designed to im-
prove system efficiency and integrity. The main theme I would like
to stress in my remarks today is that the problems we now face in
the Title IV delivery system have escalated to the point where dra-
matic action is required to prevent complete system breakdown.
And rosy assessments and empty promises aside, there is broad
consensus that action is needed very soon.

Having said that, however, I want to make it abundantly clear
to you and to all in attendance that my remarks should not be con-
strued as an attack on the Department of Education or any par-
ticular programgrant, work or loan. Our committee supports the
Department and Secretary Riley as well as the existing Federal
student aid programs. In fact, Dr. Alexander in fact was appointed
by the Secretary to the committee.

The issue for the Advisory Committee is not that the Department
or the student aid programs, but how Title IV systems and con-
tracts are being managed within the Office of Postsecondary Edu-
cation, OPE. Or, to put it another way, it is not that we believe
that the Department of Education is incapable of managing the
programs, but that OPE in its current structure cannot do so.

Indeed, there is strong feeling among our members that senior
managers in OPE have largely ignored the need to make changes
and, judging from their testimony at our last meeting, appear un-
likely to make these changes any time soon.

Yet, contrary to what OPE has stated publicly, the concerns of
the higher education community about these systems and contracts
are not wrong-headed nor do they reflect any antagonism whatso-
ever toward the President or the administration. Rather, the com-
munity's deep concern about delivery represents an honest assess-
ment that significant change is required in the management struc-
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ture of these enormously expensive and complex systems to ensure
the health of the student aid programs.

Without going into unnecessary detail about recent systems and
contractual problems, let me just say that they have compromised
all programsPell, the campus-based programs, FFEL and direct
loans. The problems range from serious delays in forms processing
to the inability to disburse loan funds to students.

The problems cut across all major contracts and systemsthe
.central processing system which processes FAFSAs, the National
Student Loan Data System or NSLDS, and the direct loan origina-
tion system.

In summary, Senator, our committee has found after careful
study that the problems involved are systemic and pervasive. Our
committee has also found that the problems appear to follow simi-
lar patterns.

Start with the fact that OPE's 10 outdated systems are very com-
plex, inefficient and inordinately expensive. Add to this that
changes to the systems are not designed carefully and are routinely
implemented without adequate testing. Even worse, when new sys-
tems appear to fail adequate testing, they are nevertheless put into
product, putting institutions and students at risk.

Even though OPE's systems and contracts require total redesign
and integration, OPE has at least in the past strenuously resisted.
Even now, they are only at the most rudimentary stages of require-
ments analysis that would provide the design and architecture for
the new system.

However, despite not having identified and agreed upon the ar-
chitecture, OPE seems to be ready to embark upon major hardware
and software acquisitions.

The Advisory Committee has concluded that OPE's management
structure and approach is simply not up to the task. It cannot pro-
vide the senior management and systems expertise necessary to de-
liver student aid programs which now constitute a $50 billion en-
terprise with total operating expensesnot just contracts, but total
operating expensesof nearly $625 million a year. It is a huge,
complex financial system requiring a management structure and
systems capabilities equal to the country's largest and best finan-
cial institutions.

For these reasons, our committee has recommended that the De-
partment be required to restructure Title IV management systems
and contracts into a performance-based organization led by a non-
political chief executive officer. The Department's inspector general
has also recommended a PBO under chief executive officer leader-
ship.

Once again, our recommendation should not be interpreted as an
attack on the Department or the programs. We are merely suggest-
ing that the structure, so important in Vice President Gore's pro-
gram of reinventing Governmenta performance-based organiza-
tionbe implemented in student aid delivery. If we do not take
this step now, if the status quo and business as usual persist, our
fear is that escalating system cost and ever increasing system
breakdown will inevitably lead to demands for complete removal of
the programs from the Department of Education.
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Once again, we feel the Department, if structured properly, can
solve these problems. Accordingly, we strongly recommend that
Congress require the Department to take the same step now that
is being taken at some other agencies across the Governmentim-
plementation of a performance-based organization for student aid
delivery.

I would be glad to answer specific questions you might have
about delivery systems or about our proposed solution of a PBO.

Thank you, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much for an excellent statement,

and I certainly will thank the chancellor personally.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Alexander follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT E. ALEXANDER

Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee. I am Robert Alex-
ander, Chairman of the Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance and
Chancellor of the University of South Carolina at Aiken.

As you know, the Committee was first authorized by Congress in the Higher Edu-
cation Amendments of 1986 to provide expert, independent, and objective advice and
counsel to Congress and the Secretary on student aid policy issues and to make rec-
ommendations that will result in the maintenance of access to postsecondary edu-
cation for low- and middle-income students. At the request of Congress, our Com-
mittee delivered its reauthorization recommendations for improvements on May 1
in four broad areas:

access for low- and middle-income students;
application and eligibility determination;
loan program features; and
management systems and contracts.

On behalf of the Advisory Committee members, I would like to thank the Commit-
tee for the opportunity to provide testimony about the Advisory Committee's reau-
thorization recommendations for the Title IV delivery system.

As required by statute, our Committee has been monitoring delivery since its in-
ception and has made many recommendations to Congress and the Secretary in the
form of letters and reportsall designed to improve delivery system efficiency and
integrity. Over the years, we have stressed that ensuring efficiency, promoting pro-
gram integrity, and avoiding system failure require an effective organizational
structure, advanced financial systems, and tight contract administration. Yet the
Department continues to conduct its student aid business through an organization
without large-scale financial systems experience and with a dozen, outdated legacy
computer systems that are inordinately expensive$325 million in FY 1997, vulner-
able to fraud and abuse, and prone to failure. Overlaying this fragmented, ineffi-
cient management and systems structured is a web of large, uncoordinated, uncom-
petitive contracts which fail to deliver on time and produce unacceptable cost over-
runs.

The main theme I would like to stress in my remarks today is that the problems
we now face in Title Iv delivery have escalated to the point where dramatic action
is required to prevent complete system breakdown; and there is a broad consensus
that action is needed very soon. Having said that, however, I want to make it abun-
dantly clear to all in attendance that my remarks today should not be construed
as an attack on the Department of Education or any particular programgrant,
work or loan. Our Committee supports the Department and Secretary Riley as well
as the existing Federal student aid programs.

The issue for the Advisory Committee is not the Department or the student aid
programs but how Title IV systems and contracts are being managed in the Office
of Postsecondary Education (OPE). Or, to put it another way, it is not that we be-
lieve that the Department of Education is incapable of managing the programs; but
that OPE, in its current structure, cannot do so. Indeed, there is a strong feeling
among our members that senior managers in OPE have largely ignored the need
to make changes and judging from their testimony at our last meeting, appear un-
likely to make changes anytime soon.

Yet contrary to what OPE has stated publicly, the concerns of the higher edu-
cation community about these systems and contracts are not wrong-headed. Nor do
they reflect any antagonism whatsoever toward the President or the Administration.
Rather, the community's deep concerns about delivery represent an honest assess-
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meat that a significant change is required in the management structure of these
enormously expensive and complex systems to ensure the health of the student aid
programs.

Without going into unnecessary detail about recent systems and contractual prob-
lems let me just say that they have compromised all program operations: Pell, the
Campus-based programs, FFEL and Direct Loans. The problems range from serious
delays in forms processing to the inability to disburse loan funds to students. The
problems cut across all major systems and contracts: the Central Processing System
(CPS), the National Student Loan Data System (NSLDS), and the Direct Loan origi-
nation and servicing systems. In summary, our Committee has found after careful
study that the problems involved are both systemic and pervasive.

Our Committee has also found that the problems seem to have a familiar pattern.
Start with the fact that OPE's ten outdated systems are very complex, inefficient
and inordinately expensive. Add to this that changes to the systems are not de-
signed carefully and are routinely implemented without adequate testing. Even
worse, when new systems fail acceptance testing they are nevertheless put into pro-
duction putting institutions, states and students at risk.

Even though OPE's systems and contracts require total redesign and integration,
OPE has in the past resisted strenuously. Even now, they are in only the most rudi-
mentary stages of a requirements analysis that would determine the architecture
of the future system. However, despite not having identified and agreed upon the
architecture of the new Title IV delivery system, OPE somewhat incredibly appears
ready to embark upon major hardware and software acquisitions.

The Advisory Committee has concluded that OPE's management structure and
approach is simply not up to the task. They cannot provide the senior management
and systems expertise necessary to deliver the student aid programs. Federal stu-
dent aid is now a $50 billion enterprise with operating expenses of $625 million per
year. This huge complex financial system requires a management structure and sys-
tems capability equal to the country's largest and best financial institutions.

For these reasons, our Committee has recommended that the Department be re-
quired to restructure Title IV management, systems and contracts into a perform-
ance-based organization (PBO) lead by a nonpolitical chief executive officer (CEO).
The Department's Inspector General has also recommended a PBO under CEO lead-
ership. Once again, our recommendation should not be interpreted as an attack on
the Department or the programs. We are merely suggesting that a well-known man-
agement structure, one which is important in Vice President Gore's program of re-
inventing governmenta performance-based organizationbe implemented for stu-
dent aid delivery.

If we do not take this step now, if the status quo and "business as usual" persist,
our fear is that escalating system cost and ever-increasing system breakdown will
lead inevitably to demands for the complete removal of student aid delivery from
the Department of Education. But, our Committee believes that complete privatiza-
tion holds potential risks for all parties involvedthe Department, states, institu-
tions and students. We feel that the Department if properly structured can solve
these problems.

Thank you Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity to testify. I would be glad to an-
swer any specific questions you might have about particular delivery system prob-
lems or our proposed solution of a PBO.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Blanchette.
Ms. BLANCHETTE. Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be here today

to discuss the information management systems that support Title
IV student financial aid programs.

As you know, in 1990, GAO began a special effort to review and
report on the several programs we considered at high risk because
of vulnerability to waste, fraud, abuse and mismanagement. Title
IV student aid programs have been included in each of the three
series of high-risk reports we issued. In our latest series, issued in
February 1997, we commended the 'Department for its improve-
ment efforts over the last few years.

However, we noted continuing concerns about the Department's
management and oversight of Title IV programs and the informa-
tion systems in place to support the programs. My comments today
are based on work we have done for our high-risk series and other
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studies on Title IV programs, as well as ongoing work analyzing
the Department's development and use of information systems.

In summary, GAO is concerned that without the effective infor-
mation management that would result from fully implementing re-
cent legislationthe Clinger-Cohen Actthe multiple, non-
integrated information systems currently operated by the Depart-
ment may hamper its management of Title IV programs.

While the Department now has the National Student Loan Data
System, it still does not yet have an accurate, efficient and inte-
grated national system. Over the past 30 years, separate informa-
tion systems have been developed to support Title IV programs.
These multiple systems contain incompatible data in nonstandard
formatsa situation that has led to inaccurate information, ineffi-
cient systems and high costs.

Federal student financial aid programs remain vulnerable to
losses to a large extent because the Department, guaranty agen-
cies, schools and lenders often do not have the accurate, complete
and timely information they need to effectively and efficiently oper-
ate and manage the programs. The resulting program operation
and monitoring difficulties stem from the lack of a fully functional
database that covers all Title IV-A programs and integrates recipi-
ent information from all sources.

NSLDS is not such a database, but rather a repository for data
from multiple data providers.

One of the causes of the current information systems' difficulties
appears to be the lack of a sound, integrated information tech-
nology or systems architecture for managing the Department's
portfolio of information systems that support Title IV programs. A
systems architecture or strategy is a blueprint for developing and
maintaining integrated information systems that are appropriate
for an organization's mission, the operations that must be executed
and their necessary relationships and informational needs, and en-
suring that on a technical level, the rules and standards required
for interrelated systems to work together efficiently and effectively
over a network.

In other words, a sound systems architecture would ensure that
the data being collected and maintained within an organization are
structured and stored in a manner that makes them accessible, un-
derstandable and useful throughout the organization.

With respect to the totality of Title IV financial aid programs,
the lack of a sound information systems architecture seems to have
contributed in part to the development of a multitude of non-
integrated systems across the Department. This in turn has led to
problems in systems interface and data exchange, confusion for
users, and delays in program operations.

For example, large amounts of redundant data on financial aid
recipients are generated by schools, lenders, guaranty agencies and
several internal departmental systems and then stored in numer-
ous databases. Often, data stored in these separate databases are
in conflict with data in NSLDS as a result of differences in the tim-
ing of updates between data providers.

We also found that erroneous data submitted to NSLDS may re-
sult in duplicate loan records being created. Another related cause
of the current information problems is a lack of common identifiers
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for students and institutions, making it difficult to track students
and institutions across systems.

Full implementation of the Clinger-Cohen Act of 1996 would pro-
vide the Department an opportunity to correct the information sys-
tems problems that we have noted. The Act requires, among other
things, a top-level executive, a chief information officer responsible
for developing, maintaining and facilitating the implementation of
a sound and integrated information technology architecture. The
Department has an acting chief information officer. However, it is
too soon to predict how well the Department will implement this
law. As a first step, the Department must develop a sound informa-
tion architecture for Title IV programs to guide the Department as
it makes key information management decisions.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my remarks, and I will be happy
to answer any questions you have.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. You get a gold star for finishing on
the green light.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Blanchette follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CORNELIA M. BLANCHETTE

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, we are pleased to be here today
to discuss Department of Education information management systems that support
the financial aid programs authorized by title IV of the Higher Education Act of
1965, as amended (HEA). "These programs include the Federal Family Education
Loan Program (FFELP), the Ford Direct Loan Program (FDLP), the Federal Pell
Grant Program, and campus-based programs.' As you are aware, these programs
are the largest source of Federal financial aid to postsecondary students. In aca-
demic year 1998-99, title IV programs will make available over $47 billion in loans,
grants, and other aid to about 8.1 million students.

In 1990, we began a special effort to review and report on the Federal programs
we considered at high nsk because of vulnerabilities to waste, fraud, abuse, and
mismanagement. Federal student financial aid programs have been included in each
of the three series of high-risk reports we have issued. The Department has taken
various actions over the last few years in response to recommendations made by
GAO and others. Many of these actions have likely played a moor role in reducing
the number of student loan defaults and the default rate.

While in our latest series we commended the Department for its efforts over the
last few years in response to recommendations we and others have made,2 we noted
continuing concerns about the Department's management and oversight of post-
secondary student financial aid programs and the information systems in place to
support them.

Our comments today are based on the work we have done for our high-risk series
and other studies we have done on Federal student financial aid programs, as well
as ongoing work analyzing the Department's development and use of information
systems (see list of related GAO products at the end of this statement). In summary,
we are concerned that without effective information management that would result
from fully implementing recent legislationthe Clinger-Cohen Actthe multiple,
nonintegrated information systems currently operated by the Department may ham-
per its management of student financial aid programs.

MANAGEMENT OF TITLE IV PROGRAMS IS HAMPERED BY MULTIPLE
NONINTEGRATED INFORMATION SYSTEMS

While the Department has taken actions to comply with HEA requirements for
the National Student Loan Data System (NSLDS),3 it still does not yet have an ac-
curate, efficient, and integrated system for national student financial aid data. The
Department continues to operate separate "stove pipe" systems and lacks a strategy
to integrate the systems supporting the title IV programs.

The campus-based ms include the (1) Federal Work-Study Program, (2) Federal Per-
kins Loan Program, and (3 Federal Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grant Program.

21-ligh-Rialt Series: Student Financial Aid (GAO/HR-97-11, Feb. 1997).
3NSLDS is the first national source of current student loan and grant data on student finan-

cial aid participants.

46



42

The Department relies on data in its student financial aid information systems
to support a variety of student aid programs and financial operations. The 1986
HEA amendments required the Secretary of Education to develop NSLDS to ensure
(1) the collection of accurate information on student loan indebtedness and institu-
tional lending practices and (2) improved compliance with repayment and loan limi-
tation provisions. The 1992 REA amendments expanded the scope of NSLDS by re-
quiring the Department to integrate NSLDS with the Pell grant applicant and recip-
ient databases by January 1, 1994, and with any other databases containing infor-
mation on student financial aid program participation. In response to these legisla-
tive mandates, in January 1993, the Department awarded a 5-year contract to de-
velop and maintain NSLDS. Loan information is now transmitted to NSLDS on a
regular basis by schools, guaranty agencies, and the FDLP

Over the past 30 years, separate information systems-including the FFELP Sys-
tem* for the guaranteed loan program, the Pell Grant Recipient and Financial Man-
agement System, the FDLP systems,5 and now NSLDShave been developed to
support student financial aid programs. These multiple systems contain incompat-
ible data in nonstandard formatsa situation that has led to inaccurate informa-
tion, inefficient systems, and high costs. The fiscal year 1997 budget for contracts
to maintain 11 separate, nonintegrated systems was $281.9 million and is expected
to climb to $320.5 million in fiscal year 1998an increase of $38.6 million, or 14
percent (see app. II). Through the 6-year period ending with fiscal year 1998, stu-
dent financial aid systems' costs have tripled (see app. II).

Federal student financial aid programs remain vulnerable to losses as a result of
fraud, waste, abuse, and mismanagement due to a large extent because the Depart-
ment, guaranty agencies, schools, and lenders often do not have the accurate, com-
plete, and timely information they need to effectively and efficiently operate and
manage the programs. The resultant program operation and monitoring difficulties
stem from the lack of a fully functional integrated database coveringall title IV
financial aid programs that can integrate recipient information from all available
sources. NSLDS is not such a database, but rather a repository for data from mul-
tiple data providers. Furthermore, as we reported in 1996, the Department's Office
of Inspector General and we believe that the Department has not adequately tested
the accuracy and validity of loan data submitted to NSLDS.5

One of the causes of the current information systems' difficulties appears to be
the lack of a sound, integrated information technology or systems architecture for
managing the Department's portfolio of information systems that support student
financial aid programs. A systems architecture or strategy is a blueprint for develop-
ing and maintaining integrated information systems that are appropriate for (1) an
organization's mission; (2) the operations that must be executed and their necessary
relationships and informational needs; and (3) ensuring, on a technical level, the
rules and standards required for interrelated systems to work together efficiently
and effectively over a network. The architecture ensures that the systems have com-
puter programs that can be transferred from one hardware configuration and/or
software environment to another, and are maintainable, in other words, a sound
systems architecture would ensure that the data being collected and maintained
within an organization are structured and stored in a manner that makes them ac-
cessible, understandable, and useful throughout the organization.

With respect to the totality of Federal student financial aid programs, the lack
of a sound information systems architecture seems to have contributed, in part, to
the development of a multitude of nonintegrated systems across the Department.
This, in turn, has led to problems in systems interface and data exchange, confusion
for users, and delays in program operations. For example, large amounts of redun-
dant data on student financial aid recipients are generated by schools, lenders,
guaranty agencies, and several internal departmental systems, and then stored in
numerous databases. Often data stored on these separate systems' databases are in
conflict with data in NSLDS as a result of differences in the timing of updates be-
tween data providers. We also found that erroneous data submitted to NSLDS may
result in duplicate loan records being created. The Department, with the guaranty
agencies, is undertaking a major reconciliation effort to clean up the erroneous loan
records.

4The FFELP System has a number of subsystemsa debt collection system, guaranty agency
system, lender and school system, and support system.

6The FDLP system includes an origination system, a central database, and four servicing sys-
tems.

°Department of Education: Status of Actions to Improve the Management of Student Financial
Aid (GAO/HEHS-96.143, July 12, 1996).
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Another related cause of the current information problems is a lack of common
identifiers for students and institutions, making it difficult to track students and in-
stitutions across systems. The 1992 amendments required the Department to estab-
lish, no later than July 1, 1993, common identifiers for students and institutions.
However, the Department's current plans for institutions do not call for the develop-
ment and implementation of common identifiers until academic year 1999-2000. For
students, the Department has required that all applicants for Federal student aid
provide their Social Security numbers, which the Department has stated is its com-
mon student identifier. However, identification of student records across systems is
still a cumbersome process because each system uses, in addition to the Social Secu-
rity number, different combinations of data fields to uniquely identify, access, and
update student records. This nonstandard method for accessing and updating stu-
dent records across systems may be one of the factors contributing to the significant
number of duplicate records on the NSLDS.

IMPROVEMENTS COULD RESULT FROM THE PROPER IMPLEMENTATION
OF THE CLINGER -COHEN ACT

The Clinger-Cohen Act of 1996 makes agency heads directly responsible for effec-
tive information technology. Among their key duties, agency heads are to

establish goals to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of agency operations
and, as appropriate, the delivery of services to the public through the effective use
of information technology;

prepare an annual report as part of the agency's budget submission to the Con-
gress on the progress in achieving the agency's information technology goals: and

ensure that performance measurements are prescribed for information tech-
nology used or acquired by the agency and that they measure how well the informa-
tion technology supports the agency's programs.

To help them carry out these new responsibilities, the agency heads are to des-
ignate a Chief Information Officer (CIO). The CIO is to be much more than a senior
technology manager. As a top-level executive reporting directly to the agency head,
the CIO is responsible for, among other duties, developing, maintaining, and facili-
tating the implementation of a sound and integrated information technology archi-
tecture.

The Department could benefit greatly by fully implementing the Clinger-Cohen
Act. Full implementation of this law would provide another opportunity to correct
many of the Department's student financial aid system weaknesses. The Depart-
ment has recently appointed an acting CIO. However, because the law is in the
early stages of implementation, as we reported in February 1997, it is too early to
predict how well the Department will implement the law. We believe that, as a first
step, the Department must develop a sound information systems architecture, as
called for in the Clinger-Cohen Act, for the student financial aid programs to guide
the Department as it makes key information management decisions.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared testimony. My colleagues and I will
be happy to answer any questions that you or members of the committee may have.

For more information on this testimony, please call David B. Alston, Assistant Di-
rector, at (202) 512-6369 or Joseph J. Eglin, Jr., Assistant Director, at (202) 512-
7009. Other major contributors included Paula N. Denman, Joel R. Maros, Glenn
R. Nichols, and M. Yvonne Sanchez.
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The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Flink.
Ms. FUNK. My name is Judith Flink, and I am the director of

student financial services at the University of Illinois at Chicago.
UIC is one of three University of Illinois campuses, and it rep-
resents the ethnic and cultural diversity of the City of Chicago. Of
the 26,000 students at UIC, a full 74 percent receive some form of
Federal financial assistance.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to testify today.
During my tenure at UIC, the university has moved to the techno-
logical forefront of institutions in its class. My involvement with
this advancement has given me valuable experience for assessing
other types of large-scale program systems. Among our techno-
logical improvements, we have seen a successful transition from a
university-based student loan billing system to a contracted
servicer and the installation of a campus-wide, integrated student
information system. These projects have been accomplished
through a long process of developing system specifications, drafting
requests for proposal, selecting a contractor, and finally, installing
the new system.

In my department specifically, I have seen the use of technology
revolutionize our operations, availing us of the opportunity to cut
costs, but more importantly, to provide better student service while
simplifying our procedures. For instance, we implemented a multi-
functional ID card last year which, among other things, serves as
an on-campus credit card, meal ticket, parking pass, and library
card, all in one. This card also provides a vehicle for immediate dis-
bursement of financial aid refunds.

Further, we are using the Internet to provide our students with
new levels of customer service, including making available student
loan deferment and cancellation forms on a Web home page.

In other areas, our debt management software is being further
revised for Internet access. Our division has recently acquired a
telecommunication system that will enable us to broadcast voice
messages to students concerning their aid disbursements, aid re-
funds and registration.

These same technological advantages offer the Federal Govern-
ment the opportunity to greatly improve the delivery of Title IV aid
to millions of students in thousands of institutions across the coun-
try. The technological disparity that exists between campuses like
UIC and the Department of Education interferes with offering our
students access to the information and services they need-specifi-
cally, the struggle to provide quality student service to keep our ad-
ministrative costs low and to stay within Government regulations.

One example of this technological gap is the current status of the
data in the National Student Loan Data System. As president of
COHEAO, I have been involved with the school advisory group of
NSLDS. This system was originally intended to replace the cum-
bersome, paper-based process of producing financial aid transcripts
by providing easy access to student loan history and decreasing the
number of technical defaults. At this time, the system is not totally
populated. This means that student account information requested
is often not reliable. Despite the requests by many in the higher
education community that the implementation of the electronic fi-
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nancial aid transcript be delayed until the system was fully popu-
lated and all error resolutions were processed, schools are being en-
couraged by'the Department to use the system to verify financial
aid eligibility. While use of the electronic financial aid transcript
has helped by decreasing processing time, the gaps in the database
open up the possibility of over-awarding students and allowing de-
faulted students to receive aid.

Institutions have also been required to invest substantial re-
sources beyond our initial expectations to provide data to NSLDS.
Significant problems with data error resolutions continue to exist.

Another Federal program that promised to enhance student serv-
ice and reduce administrative expense was the Federal Direct Stu-
dent Loan Program. Two of our three University of Illinois cam-
puses are active in the direct loan program. Although we had
minor problems during the implementation stages of direct lending,
our initial years of participation in the program have been positive.
For instance, with direct lending, we have only had to work with
a single-point-of-contact lender, and as a consequence, the loan
processing and approval process has been simplified. Loan funds
are wired to the campus on a next-day basis after request for funds
is electronically submitted by the school, and therefore, students
receive their funds faster.

In addition, we have especially appreciated the competition
which has created material improvements in both the direct loan
and FFELP programs.

As direct of student financial services, I am responsible for the
bidding, awarding and implementation of a number of servicing
contracts with external vendors. It is our practice to formulate de-
tailed implementation plans, carry out rigorous system tests and
run parallel systems in full production for at least 30 days in order
to secure a smooth transition to new systems. To my knowledge,
the transition of accounts in the direct loan program in February
was not accompanied by some of these similar precautionary meas-
ures. In point of fact, it is now apparent that many institutions
have encountered significant setbacks in their administration of
the direct loan program which directly resulted from this transi-
tion, including backlogs in loan consolidation and reconciliation.

Far too many resources have been invested in the direct loan
program to allow the inefficiencies of the current originator to jeop-
ardize the significant benefits this program brings to many stu-
dents.

With the performance problems currently existing in the loan
origination process, we are either in need of immediate procedural
improvements with the current contractor, or even possibly con-
verting back to the original contractor, where we did not see these
problems.

Administrative efficiency and simplicity from the Federal level is
needed to bolster the progress and effectiveness many schools are
achieving with regard to delivery of student services on their cam-
puses. this worthy goal will require a commitment to effective orga-
nizational structure, advanced financial systems, and tight contract
administration. In the last 6 months, I have reviewed a number of
interesting proposals that warrant further discussion. Among them
are the following.
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Numerous higher education groups have proposed that the Free
Application for Federal Student Aid not only be available on the
Web, but be equipped with the allowance for an electronic signa-
ture and data edits. This promising proposal would require the cre-
ation of a master application that would fully standardize the ap-
plication process.

An Advisory Committee proposal which we feel is worthy of con-
sideration is the implementation of a performance-based organiza-
tion to handle the Title IV contracts and systems.

The American Council on Education has a proposal that address-
es similar concerns. ACE recognizes that inefficiencies in Federal
aid are not due to lack of dedication or professionalism on behalf
of the Department of Education. Rather, they realize that ineffi-
ciencies are primarily attributed to the fact that no Federal agency
possesses the practices that competition has forced the private sec-
tor to develop and utilize.

Overall, these proposals would make excellent improvements to
the present system, and I am not hesitant to recommend them.
Yet, what needs to be accomplished in the processing of Federal aid
is more fundamental. It relates specifically to taking a student-fo-
cused approach to policymaking as opposed to a Government-fo-
cused approach.

I appreciate having the opportunity to testify before you today on
these important matters.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Flink follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JUDITH NEMEROVSKI FUNK

My name is Judith Nemerovski Flink, and I am the Director of Student Financial
Services at the University of Illinois at Chicago (UIC). UIC is one of three Univer-
sity of Illinois campuses, and it represents the ethnic and cultural diversity of Chi-
cago. Of the 26,000 students at UIC, a full 74 percent receive some form of Federal
financial assistance. In addition, I am also the president of the Coalition of Higher
Education Assistance Organizations, an organization whose membership is com-
prised of educational and commercial groups for the purpose of advocating for feder-
ally funded student aid programs. Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to
testify before you and your committee today.

During my tenure at UIC, the University has moved to the technological forefront
of institutions in its class. My involvement with this advancement has given me val-
uable experience for assessing other types of large-scale program systems. Among
our technological improvements, we have seen 1) a successful transition from a uni-
versity-based student loan billing system to a contracted servicer, which drastically
changed our operations, 2) the installation of a campuswide, integrated student in-
formation system, and 3) the design and implementation of new technology to im-
prove customer service. These projects have been accomplished through a long proc-
ess of developing system specifications, drafting a Request for Proposal, selecting a
contractor, and finally installing the new system.

In my department, I have seen the use of technology revolutionize our operations,
availing us the opportunity to cut costs, provide better student service, and simplify
our procedures. For instance, we implemented a multi-functional ID-card last year
which, among other things, serves as an on-campus credit card, a meal ticket, a
parking pass, and a library card, all in one. This card also provides a vehicle for
the immediate disbursement of financial aid refunds. Further, we are using the
Internet to provide our students with new levels of customer service, including mak-
ing available student loan deferment and cancellation forms on a Web page. In other
areas, our innovative Debt Management software is being further revised for
Internet access, and we are working to provide students with detailed online infor-
mation about our services, as well as online student account information. Our divi-
sion has also recently acquired a telecommunications system that will enable us to
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broadcast voice messages to students' voice mail boxes, as well as allow students
to access valuable information about their accounts via the telephone.

These same technological advantages offer the Federal Government the oppor-
tunity to greatly improve the delivery of Title IV aid to the millions of students and
thousands of institutions across the country now participating in these programs.
The technological disparity that exists between campuses like UIC and the Depart-
ment of Education interferes with offering students access to the information and
the services they need in the timely fashion that is required. Specifically, the strug-
gle to provide quality student services, to keep administrative costs low, and to stay
within government regulations has been made more difficult on many campuses be-
cause modernization has not kept up within the agency.

One example of this technological gap is the current status of data in the National
Student Loan Data System (NSLDS). As president of COHEAO, I have been in-
volved with the School Advisory Group for NSLDS. The system was originally in-
tended to replace the cumbersome paper-based process of producing financial aid
transcripts by providing easy access to student loan history information and de-
creasing the number of technical defaults. At this time, the system is only 80 per-
cent populated. This means that student account information requested is often not
reliable. Despite the request by many in the higher education community that the
implementation of the electronic financial aid transcript be delayed until the system
is fully populated and all error resolutions are processed, schools are being encour-
aged by the Department of Education to use the system to verify financial aid eligi-
bility. While use of the electronic financial aid transcript has helped by decreasing
processing time, the gaps in the database open up the possibility of over-awarding
students, or worse, allowing defaulted students to erroneously receive Federal aid.

Institutions have also been required to invest substantial resources, beyond initial
expectations, to provide data for NSLDS. Significant problems with data error reso-
lution continue to exist. NSLDS needs to be interfaced with a reliable information
source, such as the IRS, in order for it to be fully trustworthy. Also, universities
and colleges need to populate NSLDS with all enrolled students to eliminate tech-
nical defaults. Currently the National Student Loan Clearinghouse is the only infor-
mation source for all enrolled students, but since only a limited number of schools
participate, this forum is incomplete. NSLDS holds the promise of helping to make
student aid delivery more efficient. As the system stands, a number of significant
deficiencies remain that must be addressed before this goal will be realized.

Another Federal program that promised to enhance student service and reduce
administrative expense was the Federal Direct Student Loan Program (FDSLP).
Two of our three University of Illinois campuses are active in the Direct Loan pro-
gram. Although we had minor problems during the implementation stages of Direct
Lending, our first years participating in the program were generally positive. For
instance, with Direct Lending we have only had to work with a single point of con-
tact lender. As a consequence, the loan processing and approval process has been
simplified. Loan funds are wired to the campus on a next day basis after a request
for funds is electronically submitted by the school, and therefore, students receive
their funds faster. In addition, we have especially appreciated the competition which
has created material improvements in both the Direct Loan and Federal Family
Education Loan (FFELP) pr9_grams.

As Director of Student Financial Services, I am responsible for the bidding,
awarding, and implementation of a number of servicing contracts with external ven-
dors. It is our practice to formulate detailed implementation plans, carry out rigor-
ous systems tests, and run parallel systems in full production for at least 30 days
in order to secure a smooth transition to the new system. To my knowledge, the
transition of accounts in FDSLP to the new loan originator in February was not ac-
companied by similar precautionary measures. In point of fact, it is now apparent
that many institutions have encountered setbacks in their administration of the Di-
rect Lending program which directly resulted from this transition, including back-
logs in loan consolidation and reconciliations.

Far too many resources have been invested in the Direct Loan program to allow
the inefficiencies of the current servicer to jeopardize the significant benefits the
program has provided students. With the performance problems currently existing
in the loan origination process, we are either in need of immediate procedural im-
provements with the current servicer, or we need to convert back to the original con-
tractor until the problems can be resolved.

Administrative efficiency and simplicity from the Federal level is needed to bolster
the progress and effectiveness many schools are achieving with regard to the deliv-
ery of student services on their campuses. This worthy goal will require a commit-
ment to effective organizational structure, advanced financial systems, and tight
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contract administration. In the last six months, I have reviewed a number of inter-
esting proposals that warrant further discussion. Among them are the following:

1) Numerous higher education groups have proposed that the Free Application for
Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) be available on the World Wide Web, equipped with
the allowance for an electronic signature. This promising proposal would require the
creation of a master application that would fully standardize the application proc-
ess. It also would significantly improve the application process for both students and
universities while making full use of available technologies for streamlining existing
systems and procedures.

2) An Advisory Committee proposal worth consideration is the implementation of
a performance-based organization to handle (with full personnel and contractual au-
thority) Title IV systems and contracts. While this proposal maintains that the man-
agement of Title W aid should remain within the Department of Education, the op-
erations side of the management would be handed over to a nonpolitical chiefexecu-
tive officer.

3) The American Council on Education (ACE) has a proposal that addresses simi-
lar concerns. ACE recognizes that inefficiencies in Federal aid are not due to lack
of dedication or professionalism on behalf of the Department of Education. Rather,
they realize that inefficiencies are primarily attributable to the fact that no Federal
agency possesses the practices that competition has forced the private-sector to de-
velop and utilize. Their recommendation, therefore, is that Congress examine the
possibility of revamping the delivery system to take advantage of the best private-
sector services available.

Overall, these proposals would make excellent improvements to the present sys-
tems, and I am not hesitant to recommend them. Yet, what needs to be accom-
plished in the processing of Federal aid is more fundamental. It relates specifically
to taking a student-focused approach to policy-making-as opposed to government-fo-
cused commercial organization-focused, and yes, even institution-focused ap-
proaches. The pursuit of this goal should lead to the kind of responsiveness at the
Federal level that institutions are now beginning to seek in the delivery of student
aid.

I appreciate having the opportunity to testify before you today on these important
matters. I will be pleased to address any questions you may have.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Nassirian.
Mr. NASSIRIAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
My name is Barmak Nassirian. I am the director of policy analy-

sis at the American Association of State Colleges and Universities.
My association represents about 400 public 4-year institutions
across the Nation.

At the great trepidation no doubt of my employer, I shall depart
from my prepared text and attempt to ad lib this one.

I guess I will start by associating myself with your opening com-
ments. I think they essentially capture the fundamental problem
we confront as we look at delivery functions. We are looking at
what is now, by every measure, if you just look at the loan volume
that is in the Department's hands, the second-largest student loan
operation in the United States. If you look at the totality of the vol-
ume of aid that is in one way or another channeled to the Depart-
ment, it is clearly a giant financial and data services corporation.
And as Dr. Longanecker pointed out, once you add the $100 billion
of outstanding loan that is being serviced, you are looking at the
very pinnacle of complexity and technology.

Having associated myself with that observation, I can also very
much associate myself with Dr. Longanecker's presentation. I think
this administration's achievements and commitment have been
well-demonstrated; I credit them across-the-board. I credit them for
what they are recommending. I credit them for what they have
done with regard to improvements that have in fact been made
since the opening of their tenure at the Department, and I do this
under no duress. I really believe that things are much better today
than they used to be.
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I guess I will sort of veer off the main course here and, at the
risk of _having to enter the witness protection program, also give a
ringing defense of direct lending. Direct lending was a good idea.
Direct lending is a good idea. I completely associate myself with
the program. I think I am still bleeding from the wounds of the
battles over loans, and I do not think that the topic that all of us
are here to address has anything to do with direct lending with re-
gard to policy.

The direct lending policy issues ought to be settled in reauthor-
ization, and I know that this committee under your leadership will
in fact look at some of those policy issues. I will throw in my 2
cents that I actually endorse the fact that defaulted borrowers
ought to be allowed to consolidate into income-contingent repay-
ment. We as a nation set a set of rules as to what people can afford
to pay, and we ought to be satisfied with the answer that we our-
selves set them up for. If they cannot afford to pay anything be-
cause they are so poor, we should not artificially keep them out
and subject them to the harshness of default. But that is a digres-
sion.

To go back to the main topic of this hearing, I guess I sort of
start with a modest proposal. These programs in many ways suffer
a certain duality. Policymakers in Washington and those of us who
are inside the Beltway, when we think of the American Govern-
ment, we think in program design and configuration terms. We
think of Pell grant dollars, higher education policy, student aid pol-
icy, and all of that. But in fact to the citizenry out there, these pro-
grams are the delivery mechanism. You ask what is Government.
Government is the FAFSA. What is Government? Government is
the daily frustration of running a student aid operation.

The fact is that the substantive difficulties that this committee
faces on a daily basis with regard to what to do in terms of better
targeting, in terms of what the range of possibilities may be, are
obscured by the delivery mechanism that actually channels the re-
sults of the achievements of what happens inside the Beltway, get
channeled to the citizens through this delivery mechanism.

The modest proposal that I would like to submit to everybody's
attention is that we have a delivery system that is in very signifi-
cant ways and through no fault of any particular group of people
currently sitting somewhereat best, a 1970's operation.

One of the things we could doin fact, as I reread my own testi-
mony, I noticed that there is a fourth option in terms of what to
do with the delivery systemwe could hand it to the Smithsonian
and have them maintain it as sort of a "live site" in terms of how
things used to be. It is awe-inspiring to look at.

Short of that, I want to encourage the multiplicity of ways in
which one can attempt to improve things. I happen to be on the
steering committee of Project EASI. I dare say that I am a dis-
sident member of that steering committee. But I believe that it is
the most open consultative process the Department of Education
has ever set up to discuss delivery, and I think Project EASI, in
terms of providing a means of diagnosis, has been a stunning suc-
cess.

I do not mind sharing in all candor my own personal view that
it is not likely of overwhelming success. It is subject to the con-
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straints that Government functions tend to be limited with, so that
is one option, and we should keep going on that track. To whatever
extent Project EASI improves systems around the margin, that is
a good thing, and we ought to be supportive.

In addition, I think the performance-based organization idea that
the Advisory Committee just recommended to this committee is one
that is very intriguing and ought to be looked at, and I certainly
hope the committee examines that option.

The higher education associations envisioned another possibility
that we do not necessarily articulate in our submission to the Hill
but is very much the backdrop to the recommendations that I have
attached to the written testimony, and that is the possibility of
I kind of hesitate to call it "privatization"but of defederalizing
those components of student aid delivery that are entirely tech-
nical.

I will stop there to earn at least a silver start and look forward
to responding to any questions.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Nassirian follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BARMAK NASSIRIAN

Introduction
Mr. Chairman, my name is Barmak Nassirian, and I am Director of Policy Analy-

sis at the American Association of State Colleges and Universities (AASCU).
AASCU represents more than 400 campuses and systems of higher education
throughout the United States. Annually, AASCU institutions enroll more than 3
million students and award one-third of all baccalaureates conferred in the United
States. I thank you for the opportunity to testify before the Committee as it contin-
ues its deliberations regarding the reauthorization of the Higher Education Act.

Background
The delivery system for Federal student aid is in some ways an unusual topic for

a congressional hearing. Prompt, efficient, reliable, and accountable delivery of Fed-
eral student aid funds is a complex, but fundamentally mechanical task. Congress
has generally operated on the belief that upon its creation, configuration, and fund-
ing of student aid programs, it could assume proper delivery of aid dollars by pro-
viding sufficient funding for that purpose. Acting on the basis of this assumption,
this Committee has tended not to be prescriptive regarding the topic of delivery. It
has delegated most matters related to delivery of aid to the Department of Edu-
cation, and has limited its own involvement to setting funding levels and to periodic
oversight.

The Department, in its turn, has attempted to conscientiously carry out the deliv-
ery functions it has been assigned. As new programs were authorized, corresponding
delivery processes were created for their implementation. These processes were
often designed under tight deadlines, and were almost invariably stand-alone,
"stovepipe" processes that were not integrated with delivery processes for other pro-
grams. This approach, though inefficient, worked well enough when student aid pro-
grams were first created. Initially, the modest size and simple legislative design of
programs rendered delivery of funds a generally straightforward and manageable
task. In addition, this manner of program implementation was by no means unique
to the Department or even the Federal Government. In the era when mainframe
computers were the only means of automating labor-intensive manual processes,
stovepipe systems represented the mainstream of system design. The vast majority
of large companies in the country tended to design their various systems in much
the same ways as the Department designed student aid delivery.

As with all business processes, however, as aid programs grew larger, and as their
parameters became more complex, function-specific computer applications began to
spin out of control. Systems designed to track institutional participation, student eli-
gibility, disbursement, accounting, and financial record keeping for each of the sev-
eral aid programs proliferated and grew more and more complex. Because these
computer applications were computerized versions of manual processes, little or no
system integration was attempted in their design. This, in turn, resulted in an over-
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all federal student aid delivery "system" replete with data redundancy, cost, com-
plexity, and inefficiency for all parties involved. Because files with redundant and
nonstandard data were not-and could not be-linked, even innocuous changes could
spin out of control, causing errors, delays, and enormous maintenance costs. Student
aid delivery gradually grew into a labyrinthine system that could hardly be fath-
omed, let alone navigated, maintained, or managed easily. The Department, in
short, faced the same problem that virtually all of America's large data-intensive en-
terprises faced by the late 1970s: the problem of legacy computer systems.

Other users and owners of large legacy systems took advantage of the rapid ad-
vances in computer technology throughout the 1980s to move toward structured, in-
tegrated data automation systems. In addition, the pressures of market competition
forced many industries to develop and utilize new management techniques such as
business process re-engineering, which allowed for comprehensive rationalization of
underlying organizational functions. In contrast, after a promising start in the early
1980s, the Departmentlike many other Federal agenciesfailed to plan an orderly
migration path away from its fragmented stovepipe systems. Compounding this fail-
ure to keep up with technology, and partially as its consequence, the Department
also insulated its underlying processes from most of the advances in new manage-
ment techniques that are now commonplace in large financial and data services
companies.

The causes of these dual failures are complicated and numerous. There are impor-
tant and obvious structural factors that merit the Committee's attention. First, Fed-
eral student aid has grown from a modest affair to a prodigiously large volume. Fed-
eral aid dollarsincluding the Federal student loan programsnow exceed $50 bil-
lion. By the standard of sheer size, the Departments delivery system is in fact a
massive financial and data services enterprise.

Second, because the programs are legislatively created, they tend not to respond
to market forces in the same manner or at the same rate of speed as market-based
private sector initiatives. This fundamental characteristic currently pervades all as-
pects of Federal aid programs. Unfortunately, even the more mechanical functions
associated with delivery, which would otherwise be most susceptible to private-sec-
tor best practices, are not immune from this phenomenon. Federal procurement re-
quirements, for example, while certainly designed to ensure integrity in Federal con-
tracting, do cause substantial inefficiencies that at times seem to dwarf any benefits
the public may derive from their mandates.

Third, the Department of Education, like other Federal agencies, is at a great dis-
advantage vis-a-vis the private sector on matters related to staffing. The career civil
servants at the Department are extraordinarily talented and dedicated employees,
qualities that make them especially sought after by private companies that can
often compensate them at substantially higher salaries than that which the Federal
Government may be able to offer. In addition, high-level management of the delivery
system, despite the succession of very highly qualified political appointees-many of
them with extensive private-sector experience-suffers the inevitable temporality of
the political process. The crucial importance of continuity of sound management can
best be demonstrated in the advances the Department has made under Secretary
Riley, whose excellent leadership, combined with the stability his tenure has
brought to the agency, have substantially improved the Department's prospects. One
of the most important benefits that have accrued to the community as a direct re-
sult of the Secretary's tenure will certainly prove to be his creation of Project EASI:
Easy Access for Students and Institutions. Project EASI represents the most impor-
tant initiative ever undertaken by the Department of Education to redesign the en-
tire delivery system and its processes, and Secretary Riley deserves enormous credit
for his leadership on this critical initiative.

The Current Delivery System
This brief background and summary analysis is intended to set the current deliv-

ery system in context. The system as it presently exists is in fact a series of margin-
ally integrated stovepipe applications associated with the various aid programs cre-
ated by this Committee. These applications together constitute the Federal delivery
system as it is presently run and managed by the Department through contracts.
To better inform the Committee of the specific features of these contracts, a copy
of the Project EASI Draft Concept Document's description of delivery contracts is
enclosed for the Committee's review.

For students, institutions, and other participants in Federal student aid pro-
grams, the delivery system they interact with depends on their respective roles. The
delivery system as students see it begins with the Free Application for Federal Stu-
dent Aid (FAFSA), and ends with the delivery of funds to student accounts. For bor-
rowers in the Federal Family Educational Loan Programs (FFELP), the separate
FFEL application is another point of entry into the delivery system. For those in
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the direct loan program, the delivery system may arguably be extended to include
one of the four servicers involved in direct loan servicing. There is also an "after
market" to delivery, consisting of FFEL and direct loan consolidation programs. Inthe case of schools, lenders, guarantors, and servicers, which run part of the "back
office" functions associated with Federal delivery, the delivery system is even broad-
er and substantially more complex. For the Department itself, the system extends
into departmental accounting systems that include Primary Accounting System,
Payment Management System, Central Registry System, and ED Central Facility.

The delivery system as it currently exists suffers several crucial, related flaws.
Structural, and rather radical, changes are needed to address these shortcomings.

1. The delivery system, because of a variety of policy and implementation choices
made over time, is unable to provide reliable, real-time information about vital as-
pects of the programs it serves. Seemingly simple data, such as the volume of guar-
anteed student loans, the volume of student loans in delinquency or default, the dol-
lar amount of Pell properly disbursed to students, or actual aid eligibility of stu-
dents, are generally unavailable within the current system on a reliable, mission-
critical, and real-time basis. Contrast this system with the current state of banking
services most of us take for granted. Banks and credit unions routinely provide cus-
tomers with Automated Teller Machine (ATM) cards, which customers can use at
virtually any other ATM at their convenience. ATM transactions are real-time, mis-
sion-critical, and customer-friendly, and the number of transactions over the several
ATM networks on a daily basis dwarfs the number of applications the Department
processes on an annual basis. This basic lack of functionality has consequences that
permeate throughout the entire postsecondary system, including the large segments
of it that are entirely non-federal. However, the interests of the Federal Govern-
mentthe architect and the owner of this lackluster system-are not well served bysuch a system either.

2. The system is inordinately expensive, and its costs are escalating at an alarm-ing rate.
3. Because it is not integrated, the delivery system imposes great inconvenience

on all users and participants, including the Department of Education. The near ab-
sence of integration means students, schools, and other participants must repeatedly
provide the same information to various systems. Not only are such redundant data
collections a source of aggravation and cost for other participants, they also render
the system more prone to additional propagation of error. The redundancy adds to
maintenance costs, causes substantially higher data warehousing expenses, reduces
the functionality of the system, and increases the likelihood of fraud, waste, and
abuse.

4. The system is almost entirely oblivious to such commonplace technological ad-
vances as Personal Identification Numbers (PIN), true, web-based applications,
touch-tone services, and standardized electronic data interchange. While the Depart-
ment's delivery system management has clearly committed itself to embracing these
and other improvements, little by way of concrete products can be held up as of
today.

5. The dysfunction of the Federal delivery system, which in many ways is a time
capsule of what financial services were like in the 1970S, ripples throughout the
postsecondary system, and imposes a variety of indirect costs on other participants.
Federal delivery, in short, has now become a roadblock to, instead of a vital instru-
ment of, providing access to postsecondary education. The complexities of the
FAFSA, the irregularities of its current system of processing and the time delays
involved, and the lack of ready integration of Federal data into non-federal systems
are problems that afflict virtually every participant. The most obvious illustration
of such problems is the consequential effect of Federal delivery on non-federal pro-
viders of aid, such as States and institutions. Other examples demonstrate the reach
of the problems that start in student aid, but effect other facets of institutional man-
agement. For example, while the Department has failed to place an interactive
FAFSA on the World Wide Web, many institutions have attempted to simplify their
admissions processes by placing admissions applications on the Web. Because of the
Department's choices regarding the provision of data for populating the FAFSA,
however, schools have been unable to provide crucial aid information applicants
need in order to make their educational choices. Many institutions now rely on
multifunctional "smart cards" that serve as student identification, ATM, food serv-
ice, library, copy service, and long-distance telephone cards all in one. The one arena
such cards cannot function in today is student aid.

Modernization of Student Aid Delivery
On March 19, 1997, AASCU joined the American Council on Education (ACE) and

22 other associations in submitting a comprehensive set of proposals for the reau-
thorization of the Higher Education Act. Modernization of student aid delivery was
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one of the important topics addressed in the associations' proposed package, the rel-
evant portions of which are enclosed for the Committee's review. The associations'
proposal focuses on the need for modernization, and proposes a variety of functional
models for the target system. It does not address the various ways through which
such a modernization effort may be effected. At least three possible options may be
examined.

The first option is the path currently taken by the Department's important deliv-
ery system reengineering effort, Project EASI, to which I alluded earlier. Despite
having some hope for this project, on the Steering Committee of which I serve on
behalf of AASCU, I would not rate its chances of comprehensive success as particu-
larly high. Project EASI, after it was terminated as a stand-alone initiative and was
brought into the regular structure of the Office of Postsecondary Education's Stu-
dent Financial Aid unit, was essentially transformed into a Department of Edu-
cation system development effort. It is by every standard a more serious and more
open, consultative development effort than the Department has ever undertaken,
and I credit the leadership of the Department for this. As an internal initiative,
however, Project EASI does suffer the disadvantages inherent to any governmental
entity's automation effort. I have attached for the Committee's review an editorial
from the Washington Post that addresses some of these difficulties.

Second, there is the possibility of creating a "Performance-Based Organization"
along the lines proposed by the National Performance Review under Vice President
Gores leadership. This is an intriguing idea, whose application to student aid deliv-
ery has been proposed by the Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance.
The chief virtue of this option would consist of professional management expertise,
relief from cumbersome Federal procurement rules, and some private sector flexibil-
ity within the framework of a fully public entity. AASCU is interested in learning
more about this option, and we are ready to work with this Committee and other
colleagues to examine this option carefully.

Third, there is the option of outright privatization of the mechanical delivery func-
tions through the creation of a Mutual Benefit Corporation (MBC). This arrange-
ment would be similar to what the banking industry has done in its configuration
of ATM networks and the MasterCard and Visa credit cards. An example of a Mu-
tual Benefit Corporation that performs otherwise public functions is the Securities
Industry Automation Corporation. It performs functions involved in the exchange of
securities, and serves to fulfill the mission of the Securities and Exchange Act. An
example of a Mutual Benefit Corporation within the postsecondary community also
exists in the form of the Educational Loan Management Resources, Inc., an alliance
of FFELP lenders committed to an open, common delivery channel in FFEL. A Mu-
tual Benefit Corporation could be chartered in the Higher Education Act for pur-
poses of managing the delivery functions currently delegated to the Department of
Education. A board of directors with broad representation from across the post-
secondary community, including the Department, could govern such an entity. All
policy, oversight, and enforcement powers would continue to reside at the Depart-
ment, but the Mutual Benefit Corporation could perform the more procedural deliv-
ery functions. This approach is admittedly the most radical way to modernize aid
delivery, and may have the highest chance of success for precisely that reason. It
is, however, subject to a variety of accountability and performance standards, which
should be carefully examined through the reauthorization process on which the
Committee is already embarked.

Mr. Chairman, I once again thank you for this opportunity and look forward to
working with the Committee throughout the upcoming reauthorization process.
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ATTACHMENT 1

Campus-Based Programs System - supports processing for the Campus Based Programs
FISAP cycle. which primarily involves uploading FISAP data received from the participating
schools, editing the data, calculating tentative and final institutional awards, notifying
institutions of their award levels, allocating funds, and reconciling institutional accounts. The
Campus-Based Programs system contains no student-level information; it uses only summary
dam by school. The Campus-Based Programs system is primarily a standalone mainframe
system, but it is supplemented with 16 microcomputer-based programs that are used primarily
to track key program indicators and suspense dates.

CPS - is used to confirm applicants' eligibility for Federal student financial assistance; to
calculate the EFC; to calculate eligibility for Federal aid (i.e., determine financial need); to
report eligibility information to applicants, schools, and guarantors; and to support
management information and analysis requirements of other ED managers and staff. CPS
works hand in hand with EDExpress, a microcomputer-based software package distributed by
ED to schools to support aid packaging, Federal Pell Grant and Federal Direct Loan
origination, SSCR, and drawdown of data from CPS for use in other school applications.

Direct Loan Central Database - is the central repository for summary-level data on FDLP
loans, including aggregated financial data reported from the FDLP servicer(s). The Central
Database receives loan records from the Direct Loan Origination Record when loans are
booked and tracks which servicer is responsible for each loan.

Direct Loan Origination System - supports FDLP loan origination, is used to book loans,
supports reconciliation with schools, and receives disbursement information from schools as
each loan is disbursed to a recipient. The Direct Loan Origination System is the schools'
single point of interface with the FDLP information systems.

Direct Loan Servicing Systems - are used to service FDLP loans while the borrower is in
school, in deferment status, or in repayment There is currently one Direct Loan Servicing
System, but contracts were recently awarded for three more servicers who are currently
developing their systems.

FFELP System - is used to pay interest and special allowances to lenders and to pay ACA to
. guarantors. The FFELP System. Debt Collection Subsystem, is used to support ED collection

of defaulted loans from all Title IV loan programs and to collect Federal Pell Grant
overpayments. Defaulted FDLP loans are assigned to this system as soon as they are
considered in default: other loans are assigned to ED for collection only after the loan
holder(s) have exhausted their own efforts to return the loan to repayment status.
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IDS - is used to track lender and guarantor participation in the Title IV programs. This
system was previously used to track institutional participation, to support activities by
program reviewers, and to support the annual default rate calculations for the FFELP. IDS is
currently being replaced by PEPS.

MDE Contractor Systems - receive paper FAFSAs from applicants, optically scan or key
enter the FAFSAs into an information system, and submit the data electronically to CPS.
MDEs also collect signature sheets from applicants who submit FAFSAs to ED electronically,
and apprise CPS of receipt of signatures so that CPS can process the electronic FAFSA.

NSLDS - is a national database of loan/grant -level data on the Title IV programs. The system
tracks data on the FFELP, FDLP, Campus-Based Programs loans and grants, Federal Pell
Grants, and on Federally Insured Student Loans. NSLDS is intended to provide a research
database and also to support operational functions that include prescreening Title IV aid
applicants for eligibility, SSCR tracking and reporting, provision of FAT information to
schools, supporting reasonability tests on lender and guarantor billings to ED, performing
borrower tracking, and supporting Credit Reform Act reporting.

PGR/FMS - supports delivery of aid under the Federal Pell Grant program. PGR/FMS tracks
at the grant level all Federal Pell Grants awarded each year. tracks planned and actual
disbursements, supports reconciliation, calculates eligibility amounts, aggregates planned
Federal Pell Grant disbursements by school and submits this information to ED's accounting
systems to authorize draw down of funds.

PEPS - currently maintains data on school participation (e.g., eligibility, certification,
address, program participation) in Title IV programs, supports institutional reviewers and
related activities, acts as the official source of information regarding schools and their
associated school codes for all ED systems, and supports the annual default rate calculation
process for FFELP and FDLP. This system has partially replaced IDS; additional increments
of functionality in development or planned for development will enable PEPS to totally
replace IDS.

TIV WAN - is a value-added network provided by General Electric Information Services
(GEIS). The TIV WAN functions as a participant management system through which users
indicate which services they want to use from the systems that the TIV WAN supports (i.e.,
CPS, NSLDS, PGR/FMS, Direct Loan Origination System, and FFELP System (soon)).

PAS, PMS, CRS - are used to provide Department-level accounting for the Title IV programs
and support disbursement of Title IV funds to schools for the FDLP, Campus-Based
Programs, and the Federal Pell Grant Program. Under the EDCAPS program, these systems -
- along with ED's grant management system are being replaced with an integrated financial
system using more current technology.

ED Central Facility - is a contractor-owned and operated mainframe data center that is used
to run various ED information systems. Currently, PGR/FMS, the mainframe portion of the
Campus-Based Programs System, and IDS run on the ED Central Facility.
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ATTACHMENT 2

Recommendations for
Reauthorization of the Higher

Education Act

Submitted by:

American Council on Education
American Association of Colleges for Teacher Education

American Association of Collegiate Registrars and Admissions Officers
American Association of Community Colleges

American Association of State Colleges and Universities
Association of American Universities

Association of Catholic Colleges and Universities
Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges

Association of Jesuit Colleges and Universities
Coalition of Higher Education Assistance Organizations

Council for Advancement and Support of Education
Council of Graduate Schools

Council of Independent Colleges
National Association for College Admission Counseling

National Association for Equal Opportunity in Higher Education
National Association of College and University Business Officers
National Association of Independent Colleges and Universities

National Association of State Universities and Land-Grant Colleges
National Collegiate Athletic Association

National Council of Educational Opportunity Associations
. The College Fund/UNCF

University Continuing Education Association

March 19, 1997

8) rxhance accountability through modernization of student aid
processing. The management of student aid programs by the federal
government is extraordinarily complex and confusing. To some extent, this
is not surprising; the management of any large-scale financial services
program always is challenging.

The problems with the processing of federal student aid are not, we
hasten to add, with the Department of Education's career civil servants. To
the contrary, the agency's staff is hard working and dedicated. Nor is the issue
the Department's political leadership: it is difficult to imagine better and
more knowledgeable political appointees than the agency currently enjoys.
Rather, the problem is that no federal agency has the state of the art private-
sector practices that would enable them to manage the effective delivery of a
$50 billion financial services program.
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22

The processing of student aid by the federal government has not
changed qualitatively since the Higher Education Act was passed in 1965.
Over that same time period, however, the financial services industry has
been revolutionized. We believe Congress should examine seriously the
possibility of fundamentally restructuring the routine processing of federal
student aid to take advantage of the best private-sector practices that have
improved the level and quality of financial services available to individuals.
This would enable the Department of Education to concentrate on its primary
responsibilities.

Complexities of student aid processing The processing of federal student aid
suffers from four serious flaws. First, policy makers and institutional officials
lack critical information that is necessary for making effective decisions. For
example, the Department of Education has no real-time data on such basic
matters as student loan volume or student loan delinquencies and defaults.
Moreover, in spite of more than 10 years of statutory authorization, the
National Student Loan Data System (NSLDS) still has not reached the point
of being able to deliver reliable student aid tracking in lieu of financial aid
transcripts, and it is unlikely that it will do so in the near future.

Second, the cost of administering the current system is high and
increasing. To continue the NSLDS example, the effort to achieve an
operational data system is now $50 million over budget. Because its
completion date is uncertain, it cannot be known what its final price tag will
be. Some have estimated that contracting costs alone to administer the
student aid programs currently exceed 5400 million.

Third, despite improvements such as the advent of direct lending, the
delivery of federal student aid is not characterized by customer friendly
service. Almost 20 percent of FAFSA applications are rejected because
applicants did not complete them properly. Nor is technology used to
enhance customer service: consider, for example, the Department of
Education's unwillingness to put FAFSA on the World Wide Web.

Fourth, the indirect costs imposed on institutions by the current
processing system are inordinately and unnecessarily high. The 1995 FAFSA
processing delay illustrates the extent to which service problems can have a
serious effect on students and institutions of higher education. The list of
reports and data that must be provided by schools to help oversee the
administration of student aid grows ever longer. Over the last 20 years, many
campus employees have been turned into dc facto federal agents to ensure that
the Title IV programs are well managed.

Advantages of modernizing student aid delivery Congress should consider
fundamental changes in the way federal student aid is delivered. An
appropriate model is the efficient, cost-effective, consumer-oriented system
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available through Visa and MasterCard, where a single financial servicing
business works with thousands of lenders, hundreds of thousands of
vendors, and millions of customers. Tens of millions of transactions a day
are monitored and approved within seconds; real-time data is available to
lenders, vendors, and customers; and a wide variety of repayment options are
available. Customer inquiries are handled efficiently and effectively. Because
accurate and timely data are provided to lenders and vendors, fraud is not a
significant problem.

Such a system would improve the Department's gatekeeping
functions, but it would not, and should not, supplant the role currently
played by states, the federal government, and accreditors. But the
development of a real-time, integrated data system would allow the federal
government to complement the lagging indicators (such as default rates)
currently used to identify problems, and would permit much faster response
when problems are identified.

A change such as we propose would enable the Department of
Education to concentrate its attention on the roles that only federal officials
can play. The crucial gatekeeping functions, oversight and evaluation of
current programs, and policy development, implementation, and regulation
all could receive more thorough attention if the routine processing of large
amounts of financial aid information were modernized.

This approach could have significant benefits for students and schools.
Modernizing the current system would allow campus officials to spend less
time processing and tracking federal forms and more time counseling
students and families. For students and families, the system could provide
more and better information, and provide it far more quickly than currently
is possible.

Such a system is not biased in favor of a particular source of loan capital;
a high-quality private-sector servicing operation would work as effectively
with the direct loan program as it would with private-sector lenders:

This proposal is a bold step, and we have not analyzed all of the issues
involved. However, the amount of federal student aid made available and
the number of beneficiaries increase every year. Moreover, the possibility
that the federal government may establish a new tax credit and deduction to
help families finance higher education means that, if anything, the current
system will grow even more complex in the years ahead. For these reasons,
the impending reauthorization is the ideal time to investigate the feasibility
and desirability of major changes to the current system of processing federal
student aid.
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When Government Buys Computers
T HE INTERNAL Revenue Service's at- between government and private industry, and GAO.

tempt to modernize and computerize its reconunendations and congressional reforms passed in
: - vast operation is now being described as a the interim reflect the difficulty of bridging that
$4 billion fiasco. If so, it is a fiasco with echoes of difference. A 1995 update of the infamous Paperwork
Many previous ales. From the Federal Aviation. Ad- .. Reduction Act and a 1996 law called Clinger-Cohen
iainistration to the National Weather Service, the both sought to compel departments to act more lire
iriscfge of the federal govenunent toward computer- -, =potations in this field. Chief infomiation officers
illation has been fraught with disaster When you"' were to be of high rank' and report directly to the
consider the scale' and urgency of the tasks that agency head, as to a CEO. Systems acquisition was to
federal departments are buying these computers to :v. be treated as an investment in which risk and profit
dtilanding airplanes safely, calculating people's bore- 1.,: are balanced; and frequently revisited. Better long-
Tits and processing their tax returnssuch a record; , term planning and 'systems architecture" were called
becomes cause for more than just fiscal concern. ' .-.. for in light of amazing snarls (the FAA initiative was

The General Aocamting Office, which in 1992 found at one point to have employed 53 different
ithissifiei the government's information technology programming languages).
,ipodernization efforts as one of a handful of 'high-risk' All this prodding has led to some progress, but it
!areas most prone to waste and trouble, has been doesn't take a management guru to see that in the
issuing increasingly sharp reports since then about average government departznent--even a reasonably
four big projects it flags as signal failures. Besides the : well-run onethe pressures are to do just the ocipo-
.IRS mess. GAO includes the FAA's air-traffic-control site.' Top management is politic*. appointed and
modernization, the National Weather Service modern- shott-term, while computer experts tend to be career
Oinks (both started 15 years ago) and the Pentagon's 'folks. Salaries aren't competitive. Long-term plans and
...1989 -corporate information management" initiative, accurate measures of service are constantly changing.
which was supposed to streamline vast amounts of But as the problems persist, their urgency mounts.

;Sensitive information in a sprawling worldwide opera- Just for good measure, the GAO notes two looming
tam that obviously could benefit greatly from such crises that make waste and cost overruns seem
kelp. The GAO figures as of last month that the four 1 : frivolous by contras: the Year 2000' problem that

;together are responsible for $146 billion in outlays could scramble nearly all government calculations.
over the past six years, with only "meager" returns in ., from budgets to benefits, at the century's turn, and

-cost savings or improved services. the broad problem of information security. If nothing
i. E Some of the weaknesses the GAO identified in 1992 else induces adrenaline and culture change in govern-
are traceable to bad management or had appoint- ment computer procurement, these two approaching
toents; others flow naturally from the differences tidal waves might. .
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The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Tornow.
Ms. TORNOW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am Barbara Tornow, the executive director of financial assist-

ance at Boston University. I am also a member of Sallie Mae's Ad-
visory Committee and served for 12 years on the board of directors
of American Student Assistance, which is the Massachusetts guar-
antor. I have also worked on Project EASI.

I would like to provide a financial aid administrator and student
perspective on the delivery system. At Boston University, I am re-
sponsible for processing over $250 million in total aid to under-
graduate, graduate and professional students. Federal funds ac-
count for approximately half of this amount, with $110 million in
Federal loans. Processing of this aid on an accurate and timely
basis is critically important to students and the university, but a
continuing challenge to me and my staff because of the numerous
outmoded and inefficient delivery systems which are not inte-
grated.

A modern, student-centered integrated delivery system is criti-
cally needed to ensure access to higher education for student.

Of primary importance to Boston University, given the number
of students and dollars involved, has been the loan delivery system.
For 9 years at Boston University and 14 years at other institutions,
I and my students encountered innumerable difficulties and frus-
trations in getting loans processed under the guarantee agency sys-
tem. This was in large measure due to the inefficient systems and
unresponsive attitudes of guarantee agencies and banks.

The Massachusetts guarantor did make efforts to be responsive,
but it had other corporate objectives, and they did not adequately
invest in systems in an appropriate time, and when they did begin,
they had many problems.

A further problem for me was the need to deal with 40 other
guarantee agencies and hundreds of banks of varying degrees of
competence and interest in serviceat least, until the advent of di-
rect lending.

In dealing with the system before direct lending, resolution of
problems encountered by students was rarely easy. Timely receipt
of funds was a major problem. Many banks and agencies had proc-
essing problems or were seeking to maximize their float on student
funds. Often, funds were not received until October or later, delay-
ing first semester payments to students.

As a result of our interest in simplifying the process for students
and improving cash flow, we decided to join the direct lending pro-
gram. We also wanted to take advantage of the technological ad-
vances offered. Implementation of direct lending was not easy, al-
though the servicer and Department of Education were far more
helpful than most guarantors had been. Almost from the beginning,
we recognized significant improvement in service to students.

Administration of loans has become easier and more efficient.
There have been problems when servicers were changed, and the
Department does need to improve its contracting process. However,
there are always problems with major systems transitions, and the
Department of Education staff have worked hard to resolve prob-
lems as quickly as possible.

CC
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I am concerned that direct lending remain a viable option for
schools which have invested in its implementation and find it a su-
perior delivery system for their students. However, FFELP partici-
pants are currently offering better financial terms. This may force
schools to abandon direct lending, and then FFELP will no longer
have an incentive to continue to improve services and benefits.

I am also uncomfortable that the financial terms of the Federal
program are different for students based on where they live or
what school they attend. The loan system in general continues to
need more investment.

Unfortunately, the loan system is only one of a number of com-
plex, sophisticated systems which the university must implement
each year in order to deliver funds to our students in compliance
with regulations. At present, the Department of Education operates
numerous stovepipe systems which do not communicate with each
other. This places an incredible burden on schools to maintain mul-
tiple systems with redundant information.

Each of these stand-alone systems requires a great deal of staff
time to implement and test, which delays the delivery of funds to
students. Therefore, I was pleased to be asked to participate in the
Department's efforts to develop the EASI model. EASI would pro-
vide state-of-the-art technology and single integrated system for all
financial aid programs, which would greatly simplify the process
for students.

I participate in several EASI focus groups last fall and am now
a member of the Target System Model Review Team which is final-
izing the functional requirements of the system. I am impressed
with the substantial progress since fall. Significant resources have
been committed to this project by the Department of Education,
and many knowledgeable and committed staff are involved.

Equally important to the success of EASI has been the Depart-
ment's involvement of the major players in the financial aid deliv-
ery system. The continuation of broad-based community involve-
ment is essential to the success of EASI. With this, I believe EASI
has substantial promise for the future and that it can dramatically
transform the administration of all financial aid to the benefits of
students.

The work to date of the Department on EASI, the success of di-
rect lending and their recent efforts to reform the management of
contracts has given me considerable confidence in their ability to
manage sophisticated systems and provide the necessary customer
service. My experience with guarantee agencies makes me con-
cerned that the private sector alone is not a panacea and persuades
me that competition is very helpful. We need a strong and modern
Department of Education to enable schools to delivery student
loans and grants in an easy and efficient way in order to provide
access for students to higher education.

I thank you very much for this opportunity to testify. I am grate-
ful for the committee's interest in this matter of great importance
to students and institutions as well as taxpayers.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Tornow follows:]

S ?
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF BARBARA E. TORNOW

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee. I am Barbara Tornow, the Execu-
tive Director of Financial Assistance at Boston University. I am responsible for the
processing of over $250M in total aid for over 13,000 undergraduate, graduate and
professional students each year. Approximately half of the total $250M are Federal
funds with nearly $110M in Federal Direct Stafford/Ford and PLUS Loans. Process-
ing of this aid on an accurate and timely basis is critically important to students
and the University, but a continuing challenge to me and my staff because of nu-
merous outmoded and inefficient delivery systems which are not integrated.

I am pleased to have the opportunity to appear before the committee today. I
would like to speak about the challenges faced by financial aid administrators in
processing the financial aid which enables students to participate in higher edu-
cation opportunities. I hope that these may be addressed by Congress in the Reau-
thorization of the Higher Education Act.

Of primary importance, given the number of students and dollars involved, has
been the Federal student loan delivery system. For 9 years at Boston University and
14 years at other institutions I encountered innumerable difficulties and frustra-
tions in getting student loans processed under the guarantee agency system. This
was in large measure due to the inefficient systems and unresponsive attitudes of
guarantee agencies and banks.

For 12 of these years, I served as a member of the Board of Directors of American
Student Assistance, the Massachusetts guarantor. ASA made efforts to be respon-
sive, but they had other corporate objectives and they did not adequately invest in
systems. I also had to deal with over 40 other guarantee agencies and hundreds of
banks of varying degrees of competence and interest in serviceat least until the
advent of Direct Lending.

In dealing with the system before Direct Lending, resolution of problems encoun-
tered by students was rarely easy. Timely receipt of funds was a major problem.
Many banks and agencies had processing problems or were seeking to maximize
their float on student funds. Other funds were not received until October or later,
delaying the first semester payments.

As a result of our interest in simplifying the process for students and improving
cash low, the university decided to join the Direct Lending program in its second
year, 1995-96. we also wanted to take advantage of the technological advances of-
fered. Implementation of Direct Lending was not easy, although the servicer and
Department of Education were far more helpful than most guarantors had been.
The University invested substantially in developing our system. Almost from the be-
ginning, we recognized significant improvement in service to students.

Administration of the program has been easier and more efficient. There have
been problems when servicers were changed, and I do believe that the Department
needs to improve its contracting process. However, there are always problems with
major system transitions, and Department of Education staff have worked hard to
resolve problems as quickly as possible.

I am very concerned that Direct Lending remain a viable option for schools which
have invested in its implementation and find it a superior delivery system. How-
ever, FFELP participants are currently offering better financial terms. This may
force schools to abandon Direct Lending, and FFELP will no longer have the incen-
tive to continue to improve services and benefits. I am also uncomfortable that the
financial terms of a Federal program are different for students based on where they
live or what school they attend.

The loan system in general continues to need more investment. Unfortunately, Di-
rect Lending is only one of a number of complex, sophisticated systems which the
University must implement each year in order to deliver funds to our students in
compliance with regulations. At present, the Department of Education operates nu-
merous stovepipe systems which do not communicate with each other. This places
an incredible burden on schools to maintain multiple systems with duplicative infor-
mation.

Each year, we must implement and test different software for various purposes
such as receiving student Federal aid application data, reporting Pell Grant awards
in order to receive payment, and communicating to the Department. Other software
is required to report campus-based award expenditures and apply for funds for fu-
ture years. Each of these stand-alone systems requires a great deal of staff time.

For this reason, I was pleased to be asked to participate in the Department of
Education's efforts to develop the EASI Model, which stands for Easy Access for
Students and Institutions. EASI would provide state-of-the-art technology and a sin-
gle integrated system for all financial aid programs which would greatly simplify
the process for students.
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I participated in several EASI focus groups during the fall and am now a member
of the Target System Model Review Team which is determining the requirements
of the model to insure that it incorporates all the functions of existing systems, as
well as new ideas. I am impressed with the work to date which includes substantial
recent progress. Significant resources have been committed to this project by the De-
partment of Education, and many knowledgeable and committed staff are involved.
Equally important to the success of EASI has been the Department's involvement
of the major players in the financial aid delivery system. The continuation of broad-
based community involvement is essential to the success of EASI.

The work to date of the Department on EASI, their support for Direct Lending,
and their recent efforts to reform their management of contracts have given me con-
siderable confidence in their ability to manage sophisticated systems and provide
the necessary customer service. My experience with guarantee agencies makes me
concerned that the private sector alone is not a panacea, and that competition is
very helpful. We need a strong and modern Department of Education to make Fed-
eral student loans an easy and efficient way of providing access to student to higher
education.

believe EASI has substantial promise for the future and that it can dramatically
transform the administration of all financial aid. I hope Congress will make support
of EASI a high priority in Reauthorization.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Tornow, and thank
you all for very excellent testimony.

I can understand Mr. Nassirian's comments about the delivery
system being the 1970 model, but what I am curious about is how
soon or whether we can get to the goals that have been established
for the year 2000 to have these systems modernized.

Ms. Blanchette, in the course of your work, have you analyzed
the Department of Education's ability to address the year 2000
compliance goals for departmental systems, and could you provide
an assessment of the potential impact on the student financial aid
systems if these systems were more compliant?

Ms. BLANCHETTE. All right, I will certainly try. We are currently
looking at the National Student Loan Data System in particular
and looking at it in terms of how it is being used by the education
community and also looking at it in terms of how well it operates
with the other systems with which it must interact.

I do not think that by the year 2000the year 2000 is not very
far ahead for usthe major technological changes that need to
come about will be. I would be hopeful and hope that we will cer-
tainly be on the road to some improvement and that there will be
more integrated systems than there are today.

One of the concerns, of course, about the year 2000 is the current
way the computer systems record dates and the impact that that
will have when the year 2000 rolls around, and the last two digits,
the "00", appears in data systems, and it is interpreted as 1900 as
opposed to the year 2000. We are concerned with how the Depart-
ment will address and is addressing that issue.

We know from our work that for the FEELP system, for example,
that is going to be a problem, and we suspect that it may be for
the other systems as well.

The CHAIRMAN. There seems to be a difference of opinion on the
progress made in Project EASI. Could Mr. Nassirian and Ms.
Tornow comment on these differences?

Mr. NASSIRIAN. Project EASI was a very good start, but I guess
I disagree with some of the tnanagement decisions that have been
made since its inception. To just put it in very plain terms, when
you have an organization that has had a couple of decades, with
various amounts of funding, either contributed voluntarily or invol-
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untarily, under duress by Congress, and you have had successive
efforts at system redesign, and every one of them has come up
short, I do think that you, at some point, have to sort of throw your
hands up in the air and go to somebody else on the basis of the
assumption and the very optimistic view of human nature that peo-
ple are doing the best job they can, and sometimes the best job
some people can do because of various institutional limitations may
not be good enough.

Project EASI sort of predicated itself on that assumption at the
beginning because it was outside of the Department's SFA unit; it
was a truly collaborative effort to at least diagnose the problems
and come up with some vision of what ought to be.

What happened in the intervening period was that the project
got pulled in-house, and again, this is a matter of management pre -
rogative on the theory that senior managers have to buy into it.
What happened there was that a project that was fundamentally
driven from the entire breadth of the community suddenly turned
into a very earnest, very serious, very well-intentioned system de-
velopment effort one more time at the Department of Education.
And it really depends on your sort of optimismif you think that
people who have attempted something numerous times in the past
will "get one for the Gipper" this round, it is possible but unlikely
in my opinion.

I really do think that we need to completely revamp the institu-
tional setting in which these systems are designed. And in fact, in
preparation for this hearing, I looked at the infamous IRS automa-
tion stories that came out, and in fact The New York Times a cou-
ple of months ago had a very interesting, lengthy investigative
piece as to what went wrong, what management decisions were
made way back when that ended up placing us where we are.

To a large extent I would say that we are beginning to see the
same set of mistakes being mad3 with regard to EASI. The deputy
assistant secretary referred to performance-based contracting. I ab-
solutely disagree that there is any performance-based contracting
going on in the Department of Education, for example. Nor do I be-
lieve Project EASI, despite their rhetorical commitment to perform-
ance-based contracting, is in fact a performance-based contract it-
self.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Tornow.
Ms. TORNOW. I am clearly on thin ice, because I am the most

technologically unsophisticated member of the EASI task force.
However, I have been impressed by the collaborative approach to
this model. The expertise of the people involved is incredibly im-
pressive, and they have used a private-public model. Price-
Waterhouse has been the contractor, and what they have done
from the user's point of view is truly impressive. And I am very
concerned that if it goes totally privatized, that we may lose the
input of the community members which I think is so valuable to
making sure that it is going to fit and work for all the members
who need to use it.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Fitzgerald, do you have any comments?
Mr. FITZGERALD. Yes, Senator. I also am at least an observer on

the Project EASI steering committee. And in fact, Project EASI is
about the fourth round of efforts to restructure ED systems that I
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have been involved in since 1982. My first job coming to this town
was to work as a contractor for something called "delivery system
assessment," which evolved into the integrated student aid model,
the ISADs, etc. And we have been rolling through these efforts
with minimal effect on systems, at least from my personal involve-
ment, since the early 1980's.

Unfortunately, progress has been painfully slow. We as a com-
mittee approached the Department almost 4 years ago to under-
take very serious integration beginning with important contracts
that were on the verge of being recompeted. We lost those opportu-
nities. We are finally at the point now of getting something con-
crete from the contractor, Price-Waterhouse, but as Deputy Assist-
ant Secretary Betsy Hicks mentioned before, like the operating sys-
tems themselves, which operate in real time, these contracts oper-
ate in real time, and the committee's basic concern is that we will
end up recompeting the most important student database, NSLDS,
the National Student Loan Data System, before the results of
EASI, which is to say the architecture, the functional requirements
can be incorporated into that contract.

I hope we are wrong, frankly, because we have seen that happen
again and again and again. It happened with CPS, the central
processing system. In fact, Senator, your former colleague, Senator
Kassebaum, wrote the Department a year ago to express concern
about NSLDS and whether the recompetition would be used as a
way to begin integrating these systems.

I think the other manner in which we are running out of time
is that inevitably, the players involved, both on the administration
side and perhaps also on the congressional side, at some point will
change. I have seen interest in this issue wax and wane over the
course of the last 15 years, and I think the real risk is that if we
do not get it right this time, we will go into the next period of dis-
interest. We are at a point where the programs could seriously be
jeopardized in terms of their performance. If we cannot rely on the
delivery system, the programs will not work, and they will lose the
very broad support that they have enjoyed for decades.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Flink, maybe you can explain what that last
sentence meanswhat does it mean on the campus when you have
a system that fails?

Ms. FUNK. Just putting it into the context of NSLDS, it means
submitting information time and time again; it means having the
format changed on us time and time again, which drives up our
cost. On the other hand, it causes us difficulties with making
awards to students when we either have duplicate information or
insufficient information.

With NSLDS, time and time again, we ask the question, since we
are a health professions institutionwe are not putting everything
in here; we need the health professions informationand that was
stalled. There was also the issue of technical defaults. If you do not
put all enrolled students in there from across the country, you are
not solving the problem.

So that what it means to an institution is that we are using a
system that really is not addressing or doing for us what it is sup-
posed to do, and it compromises our position. And I would hope
that more dialogue between the community and the Department
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goes on to ensure that we are trying to provide good students serv-
ice and that that is at the forefrontnot trying to automate a
paper-based process, but more how can we do it better and more
efficiently, not just looking at the paper-based process and seeing
how we can automate it.

Mr. NASSIRIAN. Senator, if I may
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, certainly. Anyone can interrupt at any time

and get involved here. Please go ahead.
Mr. NASSIRIAN [continuing]. I almost fell out of my chair when

the assistant secretary designed NSLDS as "much maligned," one,
and that it actually has improved the lives of aid directors.

With your permission, this is from the Internet. It is a public list
accessible to anybody. I will not identify the people who sent it, but
I will just read selected bits and pieces here.

"Subject, NSLDS Submission, Text Files. Having trouble getting
NSLDS to read my SSCR roster. When they look at my file, they
quote' C.' between data elements," and then proceeds to explain
there are no periods between data elements.

"NSLDS, Still I need to share my frustration with you and hope
someone out there can be of some help. I have contacted NSLDS
for Federal aid, etc, and no one seems to have the answer to my
woes. At the risk of repeating myself, the problem is that I am not
on line with NSLDS but can only see on banner what is on the
SAR, which is a loan history of only six loans. This is not adequate
for graduate operations."

"NSLDS, SSCR duplicates. There are records for students to
have any records that they are not getting back without the correc-
tions they transmitted earlier."

"NSLDS, SSN/Name/DOB match problem."
"FFELP and NSLDS, Question Number 2: If the NSLDS match

on SSCR reads' No history' but the student reports that they have
attended another school, do we need to collect the FAT?" which is
the paper process that NSLDS was supposed to have replaced in
the first place.

And this is the reply to the lady who was not on line and could
only see six lines of history: "I would like some opinion on the user-
friendliness of the on line access, the new and improved version,
to NSLDS. Several times recently, when our financial aid staff
have called to get borrower history, they have been told to go on
line. Each student history took an average of 15 minutes for the
system to return to us; so four kids took an hour to straighten out."

And this one, I will not bother with because it is too long, but
it is called "NSLDS, SSCR woes. NSLDS lamentations, chapter and
verse"and this is the question I guess I will pose to the commit-
tee"somebody tell me again why I am supposed to be happy that
we replaced financial aid transcripts, the paper process, with the
big computer in the sky. We have traded an activity we could for-
merly delegate to the part-time clerk for one which requires our
counselors and ourwink, wink$75,000-per-year directors."

So that is the user-friendliness of NSLDS. I think we should con-
cede there is a problem and attempt to fix it rather than declare
victory and go home.

Ms. FLANK. Could I go back one second because Barmak just
made me remember something. One of the issues that the student
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advisory group has brought forward is that NSLDS needs to have
the ability to interface with both the IRS and the Social Security
Administration to verify SSN and names. And we have been told
that we cannot do that. All they will tell us is if we have the right
name or not. It will not give us back the right data.

So that as an institution, we are then left with the responsibility
of finding the guarantor or lender that has submitted the data, and
then we all go back and forth and try to decide what we should
submit. To me, if you have these other systems within the Federal
Government, they should talk to each other and make the adjust-
ments. It should not be put on our offices to try to resolve it with
the guarantee agencies and other servicers involved in the process.
But it is this turfdom that frustrates me. You asked me what frus-
trates me as an institution, and that is one. If the systems exist
to verify it, we should be able to interface and use them.

The CHAIRMAN. Does anyone else have a comment?
Yes, Ms. Blanchette?
Ms. BLANCHETTE. If I May, I will go back to Project EASI. We

have not done any work specifically to look at what is going on
with the Project EASI efforts, but I do have some concerns, and we
have some concerns along the lines of things that were in our pre-
pared statement and the remarks that I made this morning.

The most important thing now, we think, is for a technology ar-
chitecture that will not only encompass the technical aspects of the
systems but the overall mission of the Title IV student financial aid
programs, how they need to fit together to meet the needs of the
students and families and the schools. And from what I can discern
from what I have read about Project EASI and what I have heard
here this morning, it looks like it could very easily end up being
another system alongside the ones that already exist. And although
the vision and the overall objectives seem laudable, I am concerned
that the operationalizing of this vision will not come about if it is
business-as-usual in terms of developing systems and not looking
at the broader picture.

The CHAIRMAN. With respect to that, we have been talking about
various departments and agencies trying to communicate with each
other. What kind of coordination is going on with the IRS, the De-
partment of Education, Social Security and all those agencies that
have relevant information to ensure that these operations are com-
patible?

Ms. BLANCHETTE. When an applicant applies for student aid, the
Department is able to access INS information to see if the student
is a citizen, or if the student is a noncitizen, is the student eligible
for Title IV aid. The Department can check with SSA to match the
Social Security number to make sure the student exists and that
that information is correct.

Under the direct loan income - contingent repayment plan, as Dr.
Longanecker explained earlier, to verify the students income in
order to determine what their repayment amounts should be, the
Department can access IRS information.

I think the difficulty that Ms. Flink was referring to probably
has to do with an occasion or occasions where there are errors in
NSLDS, where a student record has been "lost" even to the Depart-
ment because some data field has been entered erroneously, and
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when the subsequent information comes in for the same student,
it cannot match up with the information already there. So the De-
partment has no way of knowing what the right information is
without either the Department going to the guarantee agency or to
the lender or to the school, or asking the school to do it.

It is a definite weakness with the current system, and it is symp-
tomatic of the lack of integrated systems. Ideally, when information
is provided to update a name, a Social Security number, an ad-
dress, or any other information on a student record, it would go to
all of the systems, but that is not what is occurring. So that
changes are made in one part of the system, fed into the National
Student Loan Data System, and then additional information will
come in from another system with incompatible format or standard,
and it does not match up, so you end up with duplicate records and
erroneous information.

The CHAIRMAN. What I was trying to get at is do we need some
sort of a super-computer here that is able to get all these different
agencies to work together? What is the best program to try, to have
compatibility among the Federal systems as well as compatibility
among the non-Federal systems?

Ms. BLANCHETTE. I do not think there is so much a problem with
the compatibility among different Federal systems. The problem
that we have been addressing this morning has to do with the De-
partment of Education's internal systems.

The chart over hereand you may not be able to read it, but
there is a copy in the prepared systemlists 11 different systems,
and these are not all of the systems, and these systems have sub-
systems.

The CHAIRMAN. So at least primarily, the problem is in the De-partment of Education rather than
Ms. BLANCHETTE. In terms of what we have been talking about

this morning, right, yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Is EASI going to take care of that?
Ms. BLANCHETTE. I do not know. According to the vision, if it is

operationalized and implemented, it could, but as I said, I am con-
cerned that it will end up just being another system that will oper-
ate alongside NSLDS and all the other systems, and that it will notdo that.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Tornow.
Ms. TORNOW. If I could just comment, from my work on the task

force, clearly, the objective is to integrate everything within. And
I think, looking at the functional requirements which are close to
be finalized, on that level, they have exceeded.

I would also, though, just like to share another reason for my
skepticism about privatizing it, and that is my experience while I
was on the ASA board, when it was obvious that we needed a new
system. Processing had virtually broken down, with incredible fail-
ures. We went to a private source, and we contracted with an orga-
nization that promised delivery of a system within less than a year.
Two years later, the system was still not in place. Three years
later, they have abandoned it and started over again.

So I just do not think private industry can necessarily solve ev-
erything.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Flink.
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Ms. FUNK. Since we are a multicampus system, one of the things
that we have is what we call our data warehouse, where you
storesomeone asked me where this room was, and I said it is not
really a roombut you store pieces of information that financial
aid might need, financial systems might needfor instance, a stu-
dent's SSN, name, and some data. That is a point where you can
go, for instance, to verify if you have a correct address in order to
send a bill out, or if you have a correct address in order to send
a letter. It is a warehouse that you can draw down data from, be-
cause to have this huge system in the sky that might meet all the
needs of our campuses probably would not exist, but there are cer-
tain elements that we could identify that could be stored in a ware-
house that NSLDS could access, that the FAFSA process could ac-
cess, that income-contingent could access, to pull down at points in
time what they need.

So there is technology out there to look at ways to streamline the
processes that we all deal with.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Fitzgerald?
Mr. FITZGERALD. Yes, Senator. This is not rocket science. We

have had consultants look at this, and many agencies have gone
through this process; certainly, private industry has. But for a vari-
ety of different reasons, the Department has been unable to take
major steps toward integrating.

If I could, I would like to go back to a question that you asked
a moment ago about how all of this affects campuses, and I think
all of the witnesses today gave very accurate assessments of what
kind of impact this system has on a day-to-day basis when it does
not work the way American citizens and certainly students who are
receiving aid have a right to demand.

Overlay that, however, with periodic breakdowns, and life can
become miserable very quickly for students and parents and for in-
stitutional staff. Last year, we had difficulties, very significant dif-
ficulties, in processing FAFSAs, the student aid application, to the
point where we had numberswe disagreebut in round numbers,
a million-form backlog. One institution in Rhode Island that I am
familiar with literally had to keypunch, had to have families fax
their FAFSAs into the aid office and keypunch the data so that
they could get award letters out.

Now, the Department put inordinate resources into fixing that
problem, and in large measure, it is fixed. We are still having some
quality problems this year, but nowhere near what we had last
year.

We are experiencing someobviously, not the same type of prob-
lemsbut some similar problems in direct loans this year that
caused some institutions to delay disbursements to students, but
the majority of students have received their loans, but frankly have
placed institutions at great risk because they are not able to rec-
oncile and often are not able to get their loans accepted by the Gov-
ernment, which means it is no longer an institutional responsibil-
ity.

This is not a problem with the direct loan program. It is a prob-
lem with the transition from one to another. One of the real chal-
lenges of implementing Project EASI is taking those databases that
GAO has laid out and going through exactly the same process in
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which we experienced problems with the FAFSA and now with di-
rect loans. We face doing that over 10 times over, and I agree that
Project EASI's goal is to create an integrated, credit-card-like sys-
tem. I cannot imagine anyone in the Department would want to see
in effect an 11th system, but we face very, very serious challenges
as we move ahead and try to achieve the Project EASI vision, and
I think the real challenge is not the vision itself but how we get
there, both from a technological perspective and also from a man-
agement perspective.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Nassirian?
Mr. NASSIRIAN. If I may, I am kind of concerned becausede-

parting from the written statement I guess exposes you to the dan-
ger of missing important pointswhen I raised the possibility of
what I called privatization or defederalization of delivery, I was not
suggesting, since I was and continue to be one of the most vocifer-
ous critics of the old system, where you had a variety of private
and not so private sector entities essentially going on autopilot in
search of missions unrelated to those that they were, on paper in
any case, entrusted with. What we are talking about is not a Gov-
ernment program being bid out to the highest bidder for purposes
of generating profits for shareholders or generating some sort of
"Six Characters in Search of an Author."

What we are searching for here is a cooperative, collaborative ef-
fort among all parties involved in the system, and the issue you
raised, interestingly enough, the issue of NSLDS and do we need
a super-computer to hold all of this stuff for everybody, really illus-
trates this.

Your ATM card, which you can put into any machine anywhere,
not only in the United States now, but overseas, and access the
exact dollar amount of your exact account in real time, with secu-
rity, is not predicated on some super-computer sitting somewhere
with every bank's real-time data being dumped into it on a second-
by-second basis. Technology now allows us to have indices and to
have the data in one place and one place only, and you prevent
propagation of error when you do not constantly replicate that
data, which is what we do here.

In the case of Ms. Blanchette's observation about Social Security
and what happens with NSLDS, short of the sort of ideal, heavily
distributed, properly indexed computing environment, there are
some very specific steps that the Department really ought to have
taken 6 months ago. This is the tragedy. While we talk about the
Utopia that is just around the corner, there are some modest
things we could be doing today to improve things.

The reason for the problem that Ms. Flink was citing is not so
much that we do not have the right data. It has to do with the fact
that you have a middle initial entered on the FAFSA, and "Carl"
spelled out on the Social Security computer. And of course, Ms.
Flink, when she looks at the student's I.D. and Social Security
card, knows for a fact, as a deputized member of the Department
of Education posse, that this is the student, and this is the Social
Security number, and the information is in fact correct, but be-
cause of the sort of hard match algorithm that NSLDS has built
into it and the sort of soft match algorithm that the Social Security
Administration happens to have built into it, you run into this
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problem where everybody has the right information, but somehow,
we cannot get the student package because the computers do not
match.

The CHAIRMAN. We are going to have to draw the hearing to a
close, but I do have one question that I would like some help on.

I think that universities are all interested in default rates, and
I am a little confused as to how the income-contingent operation
works when you transfer a default from the FFEL program over to
the direct lending program, or to set up an income-contingent, does
that still leave that as a default on the FFEL program, but it turns
into an income-contingent loan? Is it paid back out of the defaulted
loan?

The reason I ask is because I am wondering how you compare
the systems and how they are working with respect to defaults
if you still leave the default on the FFEL, that gives it sort of a
bad name, but if all the direct loans are turned into income-contin-
gent loans and become nondefault, are we getting an accurate com-
parison of the defaults of the two?

Mr. NASSIRIAN. Having been so negative about the Department,
Senator, I can assure you that we have attained perfection on this
matterand I mean it. In the case of a defaulted FFEL that gets
consolidated into direct lending and goes into income-contingent re-
payment, the default is first cleared on the FFEL side. In other
words, the loan has been fully paid back. Now, the fact that the
refinancier is the Federal Government is a separate matter, but if
you are concerned about the FFEL being disadvantaged because it
has an indelible default on its record, that does not happen on the
FFEL side.

The CHAIRMAN. That does not happen; okay.
Mr. NASSIRIAN. Furthermore, when that same paper goes to the

direct lending side, the Department has some very appropriate reg-
ulations in place that, despite the fact that we hold that particular
borrower harmless based on our judgment as to what his or her
monthly ought to be, under some very specific scenarios, an other-
wise nondefaulted direct loan can in fact be counted for purposes
of covert default rates on the direct lending side.

So that what we have done, for purposes of sort of lagging indica-
tors as to whether the school is doing the right thing or perhaps
whether the servicer is doing the right thing, is we actually account
for the fact that there may be a whole bunch of people in direct
lending who are not technically in default, but who are certainly
not making any payments. Those people get counted for purposes
of cohort default calculation as defaulters in direct loans.

The CHAIRMAN. OK.
Mr. NASSIRIAN. So it is one of those really rare instances where

it is exactly right.
Ms. BLANCHETTE. Also, what is occurring is that to the extent

that a borrower is not making payments on an FFELP loan be-
cause the borrower cannot pay at the level that he or she would
have to under that program, and then is able to get a consolidated
direct loan and reduce payments on the direct loan side and is ac-
tually making payments, everyone is better off. The Federal Gov-
ernment is collecting some money, and the borrower is improving
his or her credit history.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
I appreciate that information. There are always ways to throw

figures around here, and I want to make sure that the ones we get
give us a clear picture. Of course, the one that is interesting is that
we turn all of these defaults into accounts receivable somehow.
That helps the balance sheet, but I am not sure what it does in
the long run, out in the out-years.

Anyway, thank you all very much. I appreciate your testimony.
We may send some additional questions to you because, as you will
notice, I was kind of lonely up here today. Other members may
have questions, and I will give them that opportunity for at least
2 weeks.

Also, any members who wish may have their opening statements
included in the record.

[The prepared statements of Senators Warner and Dodd follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR WARNER

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this hearing today on the
management of the student aid delivery system. The purpose of
Title IV of the Higher Education Act is to ensure continued access
to postsecondary education for all students and to improve the
quality and integrity of the student assistance programs. This
hearing concentrates on the Department of Education's manage-
ment and oversight of the Title IV delivery system. Title IV pro-
grams include the Federal Family Education Loan Program, the
William D. Ford Federal Direct Loan Program, the Pell Grant pro-
gram, and campus-based programs.

The Higher Education Act of 1965 was last reauthorized in 1992.
This landmark legislation currently provides in excess of $35 bil-
lion in student assistance through its student aid programs. Ac-
cording to a 1997 General Accounting Office report, Federal stu-
dent aid programs have succeeded in giving students access to fi-
nancial assistance for education, but the Department of Education
has been less successful at protecting the financial interests of the
taxpayer.

It is necessary during this reauthorization process to examine
the current system in order to implement methods to improve,
streamline, and modernize the complex structure of the Federal
student aid programs. In addition, we must find solutions to elimi-
nate the potential for fraud, waste, and abuse in student aid pro-
grams.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for your consideration and look for-
ward to continuing to work with the committee in improving the
Higher Education Act of 1965, especially in the Department of Edu-
cation's management of the student aid delivery system.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR DODD

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased that this committee is continuing
hearings into one of the most important measures we will take up
this Congressthe Reauthorization of the Higher Education Act.
This morning's hearing on the Department's management of Fed-
eral student financial aid program may not be on the flashy sub-
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ject, but good administration is crucial to the longterm success of
any Federal programs.

Clearly managing Federal student financial aid is no easy task.
There are numerous financial aid programsPell Grants, student
loans (both direct and guaranteed), College Work-Study, graduate
programs, Perkins Loans and other campus-based programseach
with their own requirements and administrative challenges. Be-
yond the programs, there are thousands of different participants in
these programsstudents, parents, colleges and universities, for-
profit trade schools, banks and other lenders, servicers of loans,
guarantee agencies, collection firms and private contractors that
perform many administrative functions for the Department.

The Department also has to contend with another major player
in this areathe Congress. We are not always helpful in these
matters. The complexity of Federal financial aid programs is in no
small part a creation of our own. Clearly, there are good, legitimate
reasons for the array of Federal assistance available, but this does
create administrative challenges. We have also changed our mind
on how best to oversee these programsthe State Post-secondary
Review entities and continuing efforts to repeal the 85-15 rule are
perfect examples of the mixed signals we send to the Department.

However, Mr. Chairman, there is no excuse for mismanagement.
Any dollar lost to waste, fraud, abuse or mismanagement is a dol-
lar lost to students. Federal programs should be held to the highest
standard in this regard. They should be the model of efficiency and
responsiveness.

This has unfortunately not always been true in these programs.
However, believe the Department has been one of the first to ac-
knowledge its problems. Over the last several years, the Depart-
ment has worked to improve its systems and its oversight and has
been making real progressprogress not by its own measure, but
recognized by the General Accounting Office and its own Inspector
General.

Clearly, more must be done and I am hopeful that we can be sup-
portive of these efforts in the reauthorization. I look forward to to-
day's testimony.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you all very much for very interesting tes-
timony. I deeply appreciate the efforts you have all made to try to
help us solve these problems.

The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:32 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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